

COPYRIGHT AND USE OF THIS THESIS

This thesis must be used in accordance with the provisions of the Copyright Act 1968.

Reproduction of material protected by copyright may be an infringement of copyright and copyright owners may be entitled to take legal action against persons who infringe their copyright.

Section 51 (2) of the Copyright Act permits an authorized officer of a university library or archives to provide a copy (by communication or otherwise) of an unpublished thesis kept in the library or archives, to a person who satisfies the authorized officer that he or she requires the reproduction for the purposes of research or study.

The Copyright Act grants the creator of a work a number of moral rights, specifically the right of attribution, the right against false attribution and the right of integrity.

You may infringe the author's moral rights if you:

- fail to acknowledge the author of this thesis if you quote sections from the work
- attribute this thesis to another author
- subject this thesis to derogatory treatment which may prejudice the author's reputation

For further information contact the University's Copyright Service.

sydney.edu.au/copyright

Precision Imaging Ultrasound Technology -Does It Improve Accuracy and Increase Confidence in Diagnosing Breast Tumours ?

Siu Fong Louisa Lau

Graduate Diploma of Applied Science (Medical Ultrasonography) The University of Sydney

Post-graduation Certificate in Nuclear Medicine Technology Hong Kong Polytechnic

Post-registration Certificate in Diagnostic Ultrasound Hong Kong Polytechnic

Professional Diploma in Diagnostic Radiography Hong Kong Polytechnic

A thesis submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Applied Science

Faculty of Health Sciences

The University of Sydney

September 2015

Declaration

I, Siu Fong Louisa Lau, hereby declare that the work contained within this thesis is my own, and no other person's work has been used without due acknowledgement.

Name : Siu Fong Louisa Lau

Contre Co

Signature : _____

Date : 18th July 2015

Abstract

Introduction

Image quality is important in medical imaging as it can facilitate lesion detection and characterisation, with shifts in contrast and resolution potentially enabling the practitioner to make a more effective diagnostic decision. Historically, speckle has been identified as a key factor in degraded ultrasound image quality, with different speckle reduction techniques being currently used in clinical diagnostic ultrasound. Precision Imaging (PI), an innovative speckle reduction algorithm, is used by Toshiba Medical Systems in some of their ultrasound machines. Until now there has been no published work that scientifically evaluates the usefulness of the PI algorithm for breast ultrasound examinations. Therefore the aim of the current research was to investigate if PI could be shown to improve the ability of clinicians to correctly classify the nature of a breast tumour.

Material and methods

Patients aged from 20 to 84 years were included in this research, screened by a busy urban breast clinic between October 2010 and June 2011. A commercial ultrasound scanner Toshiba AplioMX, Model SSA-780A, (Toshiba Medical Systems, Otawara-shi, Tochigi-ken, Japan) with compact linear transducers 15-7MHz (PLT-1204BT) and 12-5 MHz (PLT-805AT) was used for image acquisition. A single projection image that was considered to best represent the lesion was recorded without PI (L0), and then with the three available levels of PI, namely Precision 1 (L1), Precision 2 (L2) and Precision 3 (L3), with higher numbers signifying greater speckle reduction.

Fifty one breast lesions (20 malignant and 31 benign) were selected from over 200 collected lesions, with selection criteria based on the 1-5 classification system developed by National Breast Cancer Centre (NBCC) in collaboration with the Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Radiologists (RANZCR). These selected images were cropped to remove the technical details, which included patient information as well as PI level. Images were evaluated by six radiologists and six sonographers dedicated to breast imaging, scoring each lesion using a 1-6 scale where: 1 - definitely benign; 2 - probably benign; 3 - possibly benign; 4 - possibly malignant; 5 - probably malignant; 6 - definitely malignant.

Q-Perform software (Ziltron, Limerick, Ireland) was used to collect and analyse data (true positives, false positives, true negatives, false negatives), and to calculate metrics for each reader. These metrics included: receiver operator characteristic (ROC) values, sensitivity (number of malignant lesions correctly identified over the total number of malignant lesions present in the test set) and specificity (number of benign lesions correctly identified over the total number of benign lesions present in the test set).

Results

The ROC values for each Precision level varied as followed : L0 from 0.71-0.87; L1 from 0.77-0.85; L2 from 0.67-0.88 and L3 from 0.74-0.88. Mean values were recorded as 0.79, 0.80, 0.81 and 0.81 for L0, L1, L2 and L3 respectively. A receiver operating characteristics analysis (ROC) used the Dorfman, Berbaum, Metz multi-reader multi-case approach (DBMMRMC 2.32 Build 3 software) to assess individual pairings of PI and no significant statistical difference was found.

A Wilcoxon signed-rank test was employed to identify any significant differences in sensitivity or specificity between any of the PI pairings and again no statistically significant differences were found.

Conclusion

Analysis of ROC, sensitivity, and specificity values did not demonstrate any significant improvement in diagnostic efficacy amongst expert observers when PI is employed. These results highlight the importance of comprehensive assessments of any new technology, whilst not relying on quality assessment as a surrogate of diagnostic efficacy.

Acknowledgement

I am very glad to have reached the submission phase. This has been a long learning process.

My thanks go to Alfiya Safina, the co-author of our joint paper; without her invitation, I would not have been part of this project, nor embarked on this learning journey.

I am forever grateful to my supervisors, Patrick Brennan and Mary Rickard for their continuous support throughout these years, reviewing and giving suggestions to guide me through this academic process. My thanks to the rest of the research team, Peter Kench, Elaine Ryan, Mark McEntee, Claudia Mello-Thoms; the regular meetings with them, their suggestions and their tireless work towards our joint paper were really appreciated.

I am also very grateful to John Ryan for designing the Q-perform program, which made this research possible. His assistance and encouragement were an important part in this research. My sincere thanks to the librarian, Elaine Tam, who generously gave her time to assist me in using the library resources, and showed me how to use the EndNote program to facilitate my referencing; Jennifer Kay Peat, consultant biostatistician, who devoted her time in communicating with me through email and taught me how to use the IBM SPSS software to generate the impressive ROC curve.

A big thank you to my workplace, The Sydney Breast Clinic, where the set up for patient examinations enabled easy access for image collection, as well as providing the ultrasound machines and the venue for research meetings. Thanks to my fine colleagues for their participation in the image critique process. Without their participation, this project would be impossible.

Finally to my great family, Po, Heide and Ivan Cheng, for their many and varied forms of support.

Table of Contents

Declaratior	۲ii
Abstract	iii
Acknowled	gementv
Table of Co	ontentsvi
List of Tabl	lesix
List of Figu	resx
Chapter 1	Literature Review1
1.1 Ba	ackground and introduction1
1.2 M	ost widely used imaging modalities for breast disease investigation3
1.2.1	Mammography3
1.2.2	Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)5
1.2.3	Ultrasound 6
1.3 Vi	sual assessment and interpretation of ultrasound images
1.3.1	Interpretation8
1.4 In	nage Quality
1.4.1	Pre-processing approach13
1.4.2	Post-processing approach14
1.4.3	Speckle reduction effects on breast ultrasound15
1.5 Pi	recision Imaging16

Chapter	2 Methodology	22
2.1	Sample and consent	22
2.2	Image acquisition	22
2.3	Selection of lesions	24
2.4	Creation and display of test sets	27
2.5	Participants (observers)	27
2.6	Evaluation of test sets	28
2.7	Data analyses	28
Chapter	3 Data analyses and results	30
3.1	ROC analysis	30
3.2	Sensitivity and specificity	41
3.3	Reading order	43
3.4	Summary	44
Chapter	4 Discussion	45
4.1 (ROC	Diagnostic performance analysed through receiver operating charact	teristic 46
4.2	Specificity	51
4.3	Observers	53
4.4	Type of lesions	53
4.5	Limitations	54
4.6	Future work	55
4.7	Conclusion	56

Chapte	r 5 Appendices	58
5.1	Human Research Ethics Committee Documentation	.58
5.2	Invitation letter to participate in research	. 60
5.3	Data entry for DBMMRMC 2.32 BUILD 3 analysis	. 62
5.4	Observers response from L0-L3 based on lesion size	95
5.5	Joint paper submitted to British Journal of Radiology for publication	.96
REFER	ENCES	117

List of Tables

Table 1-1: Ultrasound features and descriptors 8
Table 1-2: Technical factors negatively affecting ultrasound image quality
Table 2-1: Lesions chosen for ROC analysis 26
Table 3-1: Summary of ROC results (using Q-Perform) for each observer
Table 3-2: Wilcoxon signed-rank test comparing ROC between different PI levels 31
Table 3-3: Mann-Whitney U-test on ROC between the observer groups
Table 3-4: ROC values for each observer at different PI levels. 33
Table 3-5: Mean differences between different levels of PI 34
Table 3-6: Comparison of mean ROC values
Table 3-7: Sensitivity and specificity for different levels of PI
Table 3-8: Wilcoxon signed-rank test on sensitivity between PI pairings
Table 3-9: Wilcoxon signed-rank test on specificity between PI pairings
Table 3-10: Reading order of each observer and the respective ROC results 43

List of Figures

Figure 1-1: Schematic explanation of real time speckle processing technique powered by 'Intelligent Component Architecture'
Figure 1-2: Comparison of image processing through conventional and 'Precision Imaging'
Figure 1-3: Images of the same benign breast lesion with different levels of PI 19
Figure 1-4: Images of a malignant breast lesion with different levels of PI
Figure 3-1: ROC curve for observer 1 35
Figure 3-2: ROC curve for observer 2
Figure 3-3: ROC curve for observer 3
Figure 3-4: ROC curve for observer 4
Figure 3-5: ROC curve for observer 5
Figure 3-6: ROC curve for observer 6
Figure 3-7: ROC curve for observer 7
Figure 3-8: ROC curve for observer 8
Figure 3-9: ROC curve for observer 9
Figure 3-10: ROC curve for observer 10
Figure 3-11: ROC curve for observer 11
Figure 3-12: ROC curve for observer 12
Figure 4-1: Images of a benign breast lesion with different levels of PI
Figure 4-2: Images of a malignant breast lesion with different levels of PI

Chapter 1 Literature Review

1.1 Background and introduction

There has been a global increase in the incidence of breast cancer (Parkin & Fernández, 2006). In 2010, breast cancer accounted for 28% of all new cancers in Australian women and was the second leading cause of cancer-related death in 2011 (Australian Government Cancer Australia, 2014). It is estimated that 1 in 8 women will be diagnosed with breast cancer before the age of 85 and that by 2020, the number of women affected will be approximately 13% higher than in 2014 (Australian Government Cancer Australia, 2014).

The implementation of a national mammography screening program in Australia in 1991 has contributed to a significant decrease in breast cancer mortality rate: from 61.5 deaths per 100,000 women in 1996, to 51.8 deaths per 100,000 women in 2005 (BreastScreen Australia Evaluation Advisory Committee, 2009). If cancerous changes are detected earlier, treatment is considered to be more effective and a greater range of treatment options are possible, which includes less aggressive adjuvant therapy and less aggressive surgeries such as lumpectomy rather than mastectomy (Meenalosini & Janet, 2012; Smith,Cokkinides & Brawley, 2012).

Currently, mammography is the most widely used screening test to detect pre-clinical disease and is the only screening test to date which demonstrates a reduction in the breast cancer mortality rate (BreastScreen Australia Evaluation Advisory Committee, 2009; Le-Petross & Shetty, 2011). Ultrasound is an important adjunct to mammography (Dempsey, 2004), and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is another widely used imaging modality. All three imaging modalities have an important role in both screening and symptomatic breast cancer diagnosis.

Image quality in terms of contrast and resolution is important in medical imaging as it can facilitate lesion detection and characterisation (Weinstein,Conant & Sehgal, 2006). In ultrasound imaging, the radiologist or

sonographer evaluates the tissue in real-time, and when the image quality is optimised, it facilitates the operator's ability to perceive changes in echotexture, hence facilitating lesion detection. The possibility of nonidentification exists in breast ultrasound where changes can be subtle and small in size. Once a change is perceived, the practitioner can evaluate its features such as shape, margin, echotexture and relationship to the surrounding tissue (lesion characterisation), and make a diagnostic decision regarding the nature of the change.

A novel speckle reduction algorithm, 'Precision Imaging' (PI), is used by Toshiba Medical Systems (Toshiba Medical Systems, Otawara-shi, Tochigiken, Japan) in some of their ultrasound machines. This research used visual grading analysis (VGA) to evaluate whether the PI algorithm improves the image quality, and used a receiver operating characteristic analysis (ROC) to determine whether PI affects the practitioner's diagnostic decision.

This literature review provides a brief discussion on

- 1. Breast imaging modalities
- 2. Visual assessment and interpretation of breast ultrasound
- 3. Image quality and speckle reduction
- 4. Precision Imaging

1.2 Most widely used imaging modalities for breast disease investigation

1.2.1 Mammography

Mammography is a low dose X-ray examination of the breast, and the technology is widely available and relatively inexpensive. Over the past ten years, mammogram image acquisition has evolved from film-screen combination or analogue mammography to full field digital mammography using either computed radiography (CR) or direct digital radiography (DR). Both analogue and digital mammography are quick examinations, taking a few minutes per breast, and are relatively easy to perform. Typically the patient has 2 standard mammogram images (craniocaudal and mediolateral oblique projections) of each breast. The images are then interpreted by a radiologist, who looks for signs of cancer such as asymmetrical density, mass, architectural disturbance or microcalcifications. The time taken for this mammographic reading is typically less than 1 minute (Garg et al., 2011).

Mammography sensitivity has been reported to vary widely from 27% to 90%. This variation in sensitivity is mainly due to the breast density related to age and menopausal status (Pinsky, 2012; Pisano et al., 2008; Skaane, 2009; Yankaskas et al., 2010). The actual amount of dense breast tissue, the distribution of density within the breast, and the relative contrast between breast tissue and a lesion can affect its detection (Powell,Obuchowski,Davros & Chilcote, 1999). Various studies have shown that not only does breast density reduce the sensitivity of mammography but also that women with extremely dense breasts have 3-5 times more risk of cancer development compared with women with the least dense breasts (Boyd et al., 2007; Kerlikowske et al., 2007; McCormack & dos Santos Silva, 2006; Ursin et al., 2003; Vacek & Geller, 2004). Full field digital mammography compared with film screen technology has significantly better sensitivity for women with dense breasts, for women younger than 50 years of age and for pre-menopausal women (Pisano et al., 2005). There are some disadvantages with mammography. First of all, it utilises radiation, so there is a risk of inducing breast cancer, especially in younger women under 25 years of age (D'Orsi & Newell, 2011; Jochelson & Morris, 2011). Secondly, mammography is a 2D technology and the intrinsic superimposition of tissues of similar density in this radiologic examination can reduce the sensitivity and specificity, particularly with dense breasts.

Breast tomosynthesis (DBT) is a relatively new mammographic technique that can reduce the effect of superimposition of breast tissue that occurs in 2D mammography, and has been shown to improve the reader's sensitivity and specificity. It also enables better perception and classification of masses and microcalcifications, especially in dense breasts, and improves accuracy and reduces recall rates in a screening environment (Ciatto et al., 2013; Domingo et al., 2011; Estévez et al., 2010; Friedewald et al., 2014; Houssami & Skaane, 2013; Philpotts, 2011; Skaane et al., 2013; Wallis, Moa, Zanca, Leifland & Danielsson, 2012). Breast tomosynthesis, instead of acquiring a single image from one projection, acquires multiple images from different angles (projections) during a single arc sweep of the Xray tube. These images from different angles are reconstructed into a series of thin slice images. The radiologist can scroll through the series of images as if viewing a three-dimensional mammogram. This technique has been shown to ameliorate some of the limitations of 2D mammography. However the increase in mean glandular radiation dose in image acquisition, the longer reading time for interpretation, the higher capital cost in implementing the system and the need for greater digital storage capacity due to the larger file size of tomosynthesis images all need to be considered before implementation (Uematsu, 2013).

A further limitation of mammography is the skills and experience needed for accurate interpretation (Rawashdeh et al., 2013). Minimum annual reading requirements have been set at 2,000 reads in the breast screening program in Australia (National Quality Management Committee of BreastScreen Australia, 2008) and 5,000 reads in the UK (NHS cancer screening programmes, 2011).

Finally it should be acknowledged that when breast compression is applied in mammography, the woman may experience discomfort. This can deter her from future repeat mammography (Elwood et al., 1998; Kee,Telford,Donaghy & O'Doherty, 1992; Rutter,Calnan,Vaile,Field & Wade, 1992).

1.2.2 Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) plays an important role in breast imaging and has a high sensitivity for detection of invasive cancer. The sensitivity of MRI for breast cancers is in the range of 71% to 94%. MRI has relatively low specificity (26%-76%) compared to mammography (75%-91%) and ultrasound (34%-89%) (Berg,Blume, et al., 2008; Berg et al., 2004; DeMartini & Lehman, 2008; Kim et al., 2007; Kriege et al., 2004).

MRI gives more accurate tumour staging than a mammogram or an ultrasound examination, and a better assessment of tumour size and of multifocality and multicentricity (Yeh, 2011).

Currently, about 15% to 20% of screening-detected cancers are ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS). DCIS lesions are most commonly detected due to the presence of microcalcifications, for which the detection by mammography is superior to MRI. MRI can sometimes detect DCIS which is occult on mammogram, but has limited sensitivity in DCIS diagnosis (Gwak et al., 2011).

MRI also has other well-reported disadvantages of long examination time, low availability, contrast reactions, claustrophobia for some individuals and high cost (Le-Petross & Shetty, 2011). In addition, MRI is contraindicated for patients with any metallic devices, clips or fragments in the brain or eye (Berg et al., 2012). In the United States it is recommended for screening women at high risk, as well as for some diagnostic examinations, such as evaluation of extent of disease, or screening of the contralateral breast in patients with a new breast cancer diagnosis (Yeh, 2011). In Australia, Medicare reimbursement is currently available for breast MRI screening only for women less than 50 years of age who have a high risk due to family history (Australian Government Dept of Health Medical Benefit Online, 2014).

1.2.3 Ultrasound

Ultrasound examination uses high frequency acoustic waves to image breast tissue. The rapid technological advancements in digital high frequency high resolution transducers (in the range of 9-14MHz), colour and power Doppler imaging and harmonic imaging, combined with the increased experience of physicians and technologists in interpreting breast ultrasound, have made ultrasound an important adjunctive imaging tool for breast evaluation (D'Orsi & Newell, 2011; Leconte et al., 2003; Madjar, 2010). Ultrasound has several advantages when compared with other breast imaging modalities:

1. Accessibility, cost and comfort. Ultrasound machines are relatively inexpensive pieces of medical imaging equipment that can be used to examine many different regions of the body. Because of these qualities, they are found in most medical imaging practices, thus being easily accessible to the population. In addition to this, the examination cost is relatively low and similar to that of mammography, the patient lies in a relatively comfortable supine position and the reported median examination time is approximately 19 minutes (Berg et al., 2008).

2. Lack of ionising radiation. Ultrasound does not involve ionising radiation, therefore it is the recommended imaging method for assessing breast disorders in young and pregnant women (Hosny,Eldin & Elghawabi, 2011).

 Lesion identification and characterisation. Ultrasound imaging can improve lesion identification and characterisation when used in conjunction with mammography (Buchberger,Niehoff,Obrist,DeKoekkoek-Doll & Dünser, 2000; Kaplan, 2001; Mendelson, 2004). Different studies have demonstrated an increase of around 0.4% cancer detection due to additional ultrasound screening (Berg et al., 2008; Buchberger,Niehoff,Orbist,DeKoekkoek-Doll & Dünser, 2000). From a mammographic perspective, breasts with high density offer a diagnostic challenge, as density makes a mass, asymmetrical density or architectural disturbance more difficult to perceive. These soft tissue abnormalities, both benign and malignant, have a similar density on mammography to that of the background fibroglandular tissue and can be obscured by underlying or overlying tissue on a standard 2D image. In an ultrasound examination, breast tissue is assessed in thin slices from the skin to the chest wall and therefore tissue overlap does not occur. In addition, most pathological processes have different acoustic characteristics from normal fibroglandular tissue, therefore these ultrasound features can be used to differentiate benignity from malignancy and reduce unnecessary biopsies (Costantini et al., 2006; Stavros et al., 1995).

4. Combined screening and early detection. Studies based on the comparison of the screening yield from mammography alone, with the yield from ultrasound in addition to mammography have shown that the cancer yield improved from 7.6/1000 screens for mammography to 11.8/1000 with mammography and ultrasound combined. Ultrasound identified an additional 4.4/1000 screens (Berg,Blume, et al., 2008; Corsetti et al., 2011). It has been reported that in a screening setting, the use of ultrasound screening will lead to detection of small cancers, some at an earlier stage than those identified by mammogram, and mostly node negative (Corsetti,Houssami & Ferrari, 2008; Hooley,Andrejeva & Scoutt, 2011; Kolb,Lichy & Newhouse, 2002). This is beneficial as the survival rate is higher when the breast cancer is detected in the early stage (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2007).

5. Tumour staging. Ultrasound can be used for loco-regional staging to determine the primary tumour size, whether it is unifocal, multifocal or multicentric, and to identify possible disease foci in the contralateral breast as well as regional nodal status (Yang, 2011).

6. Needle biopsy guidance. Ultrasound can facilitate guidance of fine needle cytology and/or core biopsy. In ultrasound guided biopsy, the procedure is monitored in real-time, is easier and quicker to perform, and is more

comfortable than with mammography or MRI guidance (Abe et al., 2013; Destounis et al., 2009; Kornecki, 2011; Philpotts, 2011).

Ultrasound examination also has its limitations: operator dependency for lesion detection, the time required to perform the scan and low specificity (34%-89.9%)(Berg et al., 2012). Low specificity (high false positive rate) may require an invasive procedure to rule out malignancy. Ultrasound also has low sensitivity in microcalcifications detection when compared with mammography. The detection rate of microcalcifications by ultrasound varied between 45% to 75% (Cilotti et al., 1997; Gufler et al., 2000; Moon,Im,Koh,Noh & Park, 2000; Nagashima et al., 2005).

1.3 Visual assessment and interpretation of ultrasound images

In ultrasound, accurate diagnosis requires a process of continuous visual assessment to detect visible changes, subsequently followed by interpretation through cognitive analysis (Kundel & Nodine, 1983).

1.3.1 Interpretation

In order to categorise a lesion identified during an ultrasound examination, the reporting radiologist analyses lesion features. The principal features are summarised in table 1-1.

Table 1-1: Ultrasound features and descriptors (Compiled from Synoptic breastimaging report, ACR BI-RADS pocket guide, and Diagnostic Imaging – Breast by Berget al 2008.)

Ultrasound feature	Descriptor
Shape	Oval
	Round
	Irregular

Orientation with	Parallel	
respect to chest wall		
	Not parallel	
Margin	Circumscribed	
	Not circumscribed (microlobulate, spiculate, angular,	
Boundary	Abrupt Intenace	
	Echogenic halo	
Echotexture relative	Anechoic	
to fatty tissue		
	Hypoechoic	
	Isoechoic	
	Hyperechoic	
	Complex och anonisity	
Destariar acquatio	Complex echogenicity	
fosturos	No postenor realures	
Teatures	Enhancement	
	Shadowing	
	ů.	
	Combined patterns	
Vascularity	None	
	Intesion	
	Adjacent to lesion	
	Diffuse	
Presence of	Macrocalcifications >0.5mm in diameter	
calcifications		
	Microcalcifications within lesions	
	Microcolcifications in surrounding paranchyma	
	merocalemeations in surrounding parenenyma	
	Microcalcifications both within lesions and in	
	surrounding parenchyma	
Duct changes	Dilated ducts >2mm	
	Focally narrowed ducts	
	later durital automation of many	
Analitastanal	Intraductal extension of mass	
Architectural	Straightening of thickening of Cooper ligaments	
	Disruption of normal anatomic planes	
	Disruption of normal anatomic planes	

Skin	Focal or diffuse thickening > 2mm
Oedema	Increased echogenicity of surrounding parenchyma +/-
	dilated lymphatic channels

Shape, margin and orientation are considered the three most important features for lesion characterisation (Rahbar et al., 1999). A lesion with an ellipsoid or oval shape, which is well circumscribed with gentle and smooth lobulations, parallel to the chest wall, hypoechoic in echotexture and demonstrating the presence of a thin echogenic pseudocapsule is characterised as definitely benign. On the other hand, a lesion with irregular shape, with its long axis perpendicular to the chest wall, not circumscribed and with spiculate or angled margins, heterogeneous in echotexture and with posterior shadowing or presence of halo, is considered suspicious of malignancy (Berg,Birdwell, et al., 2008; Costantini et al., 2006).

However, benign lesions can have some features suggestive of invasive malignancy and vice versa. A landmark study (Stavros et al., 1995) on the characterisation of 750 solid breast lesions had a sensitivity of 98.4% (123 of 125 malignancies) using strict ultrasound features. The negative predictive value was 99.5%, with only 2 of 246 malignancies having been classified as benign. Of the 504 cases which had been classified as indeterminate or malignant, only 123 cases (24.4%) were proven malignant, consistent with the overlap in diagnostic features. This is also true for in situ carcinoma where the ultrasound features of benign conditions, such as papilloma, mammary duct ectasia, fibrocystic change and atypical ductal hyperplasia may appear similar to the findings of DCIS without calcifications (Moon et al., 2002). These overlapping benign and malignant features mean that lesions categorised as indeterminate for diagnostic purposes need either cytology or core biopsy to ascertain their nature.

1.4 Image Quality

In medical imaging, a lot of effort has been devoted to improving image quality, because a good image can facilitate perception and interpretation of findings, reduce operator dependence and improve diagnostic confidence (Birnholz, 2013; Milkowski,Li,Becker & Ishrak, 2003).

In diagnostic ultrasound, image quality is determined by the transducer resolution features, such as the centre frequency and pulse width, the signal acquisition techniques intrinsic to the transducer, the signal processing converter and the physical display.

Recent advances in the transducer array material and elements design, electronic and computational processing power have improved the transmission and acquisition of ultrasound signals. Transducers used in breast ultrasound are generally broad-bandwidth linear arrays, with maximum frequencies of 10-13 MHz and a centre frequency of at least 7 or 7.5 MHz; combined with broadband digital beam-forming technology and dedicated digital signal processing, both axial and lateral resolution have been improved (Stafford & Whitman, 2011).

However, four key intrinsic factors have been identified as causing degradation of the image quality. These are summarised in table 1-2.

Table 1-2: Technical factors negatively affecting ultrasound image quality (compiledfrom Huber et al. 2002, Stafford and Whitman, 2011)

Intrinsic	Cause	Result
factor		
Speckle	Constructive & destructive	Granular appearing
	interference of backscattered	background noise
	signal	
Clutter	Signals arising from sidelobes,	Spurious signals from
	grating lobes & multipath	objects not in the
	reverberation & other acoustical	primary beam
	phenomena	
Electronic	Electronic component of system	Increased background
noise		noise and reduced
		signal to noise ratio
Phase	Incorrect estimation of speed of	Error in focusing,
aberration	sound travelling within breast	decreased resolution,
	tissue	reduced beam
		penetration and
		distortion of speckle
		pattern

Amongst these factors, speckle has been historically identified as an important cause of degradation of image quality (Burckhardt, 1978). Speckle is a correlated multiplicative noise that is produced due to the constructive and destructive interference of backscattered signal. This signal makes the image appear granular, and decreases the signal to noise ratio, hence affecting the contrast resolution. In breast ultrasound, the different compositions of glandular and fibrous tissue in different breasts and the often subtle alteration in echotexture or architectural change due to pathological processes, can make it a challenging task for sonographers and radiologists to accurately perceive and diagnose the presence of disease. The presence of speckle is undesirable as it can mask small but significant features, which can reduce the ability of the operator to perceive subtle changes, thus affecting the diagnostic decision. Its presence also reduces the efficiency of further image processing such as edge detection (Hacini,Hachouf & Djemal, 2011).

There have been 2 basic approaches to reducing speckle: the preprocessing approach and post-processing approach (Adam,Beilin-Nissan,Friedman & Behar, 2006).

1.4.1 Pre-processing approach

The pre-processing approach means optimising the emitting ultrasound beam to reduce degradation of image quality. This is achieved through modifying the pulse signal and/or image acquisition. Techniques include frequency compounding, spatial compounding and tissue harmonic imaging (Contreras Ortiz, Chiu & Fox, 2012).

In frequency compounding, by applying a conventional pulsing technique, multiple transmission pulses of different frequency bands are used to acquire images. These different frequency bands produce different speckle patterns, which are averaged or decorrelated after the detection phase, thus reducing the speckle signal. However, there is a trade-off on axial resolution and penetration when different frequencies are used.

A more recent technique for frequency compounding uses a pre-enhanced chirp (frequency coding) to excite the ultrasound transducer, a process known as resolution enhancement compression (REC). The effective impulse response has twice the bandwidth of a conventional pulsing technique, which translates to more sub-band frequencies and more decorrelation of speckle. The summation and averaging of several REC-frequency compounding images with matched filter processing improve not only contrast resolution (reduced speckle), but also penetration and axial resolution when compared to those of a conventional pulsing technique (Chiao & Hao, 2005; Piccoli & Forsberg, 2011; Powers & Kremkau, 2011; Stafford & Whitman, 2011; Ullom,Oelze & Sanchez, 2010).

Spatial compounding, on the other hand, relies on images acquired from different angles of insonation. The received echoes are then combined and averaged to produce a single compound image in real-time. In this way, angle generated noise and speckle artifacts are reduced due to averaging. Several breast ultrasound studies have shown that spatial compounding improves tissue differentiation, provides better delineation of capsular margins and ducts, and increases conspicuity of low contrast lesions (Piccoli & Forsberg, 2011). However, spatial compound imaging also causes a reduction in refractive shadowing and this is potentially a disadvantage as refractive shadowing can be used as a diagnostic feature. Therefore it has been suggested that real-time switching between conventional and spatial compound imaging would be the most effective scanning method (Barr,Maldonado & Georgian-Smith, 2009; Malich,Marx & Sauner, 2003).

Tissue harmonic imaging uses the signal from second harmonics (twice the central emitting frequency) of the backscatter echoes to produce an image. It is routinely used in breast imaging as an option for minimising clutter and clearing internal echoes in cyst-like structures. As the beamwidth is narrower than the fundamental beamwidth, better resolution and less scattering of echoes from superficial layers are achieved (Kremkau, 2012). It also increases lesion and acoustic shadow conspicuity, and potentially improves lesion borders and internal echoes (Leconte et al., 2003; Rosen & Soo, 2001; Stafford & Whitman, 2011).

1.4.2 Post-processing approach

The post-processing approach uses signal processing techniques to enhance the captured images. 'Speckle-reducing post-processing filters' (Ullom et al., 2010) are algorithms that analyse the returned echo and adaptively remove speckle whilst preserving the echogenic structures. Some filters also utilise edge-preserving smoothing techniques to enhance sharp edges and smooth homogeneous regions within the image. These filtering algorithms are usually coupled with spatial compounding to give a higher degree of speckle reduction (Stafford & Whitman, 2011). Commercial companies using this technology are GE (commercial name SRI), Philips (commercial name XRES) and Toshiba (commercial name Precision Imaging) (Piccoli & Forsberg, 2011).

Studies comparing images acquired with spatial compounding and with the addition of the XRES algorithm concluded that this post-processing approach improved overall image quality. Most importantly, all abnormalities seen on original images were also visible after the application of the XRES algorithm (Barr et al., 2009; Meuwly, Thiran & Gudinchet, 2003).

1.4.3 Speckle reduction effects on breast ultrasound

There have been various published papers comparing the quality of breast images obtained with conventional and different speckle reduction techniques (Barr et al., 2009; Clevert,Jung,Jungius,Ertan & Kubale, 2007; Entrekin,Jackson,Jago & Porter, 1999; Huber,Wagner,Medl & Czembirek 2002; Kwak,Kim,You & Oh, 2004; Malich,Marx & Sauner, 2003; Mesurolle et al., 2007; Rosen & Soo, 2001; Seo et al., 2002; Szopinski et al., 2003). These showed speckle reduction techniques have improved image quality through increasing the contrast resolution and edge enhancement, improving the conspicuity of low-contrast lesions, enhancing the delineation of tumour margins and enhancing the depiction of the internal architecture of solid lesions and microcalcifications. These factors are all important in facilitating lesion detection. However, as mentioned above, these speckle reduction techniques have their limitations and therefore the combined use of different speckle reduction techniques has been recommended for lesion evaluation.

Few studies have addressed whether these improvements in image quality affected the final diagnostic assessment of breast lesions and assisted in selecting patients for biopsy. Two studies in 2005 and 2007 compared the diagnostic performance of three experienced radiologists in assessing images using conventional ultrasonography versus spatial compound imaging and in assessing images using conventional ultrasonography versus tissue harmonic imaging respectively (Cha et al., 2005; 2007). Both studies concluded there were no significant improvements in diagnostic performance. In contrast, another study used lesion-containing breast images processed with an ultrasound image speckle reduction algorithm based on a 2-D textural homogeneity histogram and directional average filters. This study demonstrated that receiver operating characteristics (ROC) scores improved from 78.67% to 92.73%, the sensitivity increased from 88.7% to 94.3%, and the specificity increased from 68.6% to 75.2% (Su et al., 2010). Another group also processed clinical breast ultrasound images with a speckle reduction algorithm using 2-D homogeneity and directional average filters. Their study demonstrated a change in the value of A_z from 0.843 for the original images to 0.955 for the speckle-reduced images, and increased sensitivity from 87.5% to 98.2% (Guo,Cheng,Tian & Zhang, 2009). These studies concluded that the diagnostic accuracy greatly improved with the application of a speckle reduction algorithm. Given the conflicting results of these studies, the impact of speckle reduction techniques on diagnostic performance is currently unclear.

1.5 Precision Imaging

'Precision Imaging' is a fundamental signal processing technique from Toshiba, differing from XRES (Philips) or SRI (GE), which are image processing techniques. According to Toshiba, 'Precision Imaging' (PI) is a multi-resolution signal processing technology, i.e. a real time speckle processing technique powered by 'Intelligent Component Architecture' (Figure 1-1). In PI, instead of creating an image line by line, the information from adjacent lines is considered. Based on the assumption that a received signal comes from a structure, the adjacent lines will have the same signal and are therefore real and useful signals. On the other hand, if the adjacent lines do not have the same signal, then it is highly likely to be noise (speckle). In this way, it identifies diffuse random noise earlier and discounts signals that it considers as noise, leading to a more homogeneous image. Another feature of PI is structure recognition, which looks for a signal that contains edge definition of structure across multiple lines. This structural definition of line data is then enhanced, which results in clearer image data. Noise reduction combined with enhanced image data results in images

containing greater detail (Figure 1-2).



Figure 1-1: Schematic explanation of real time speckle processing technique powered by 'Intelligent Component Architecture' (Courtesy of Toshiba Medical Systems). The coloured sections of the lines within the red circle represent received signals (colour coded to represent same signal) from each ultrasound beam. The yellow colour is present in both lines, therefore they are considered to be real and useful signals, while the black colour signal was absent on the adjacent lines, this would be considered as noise and be discounted.



Figure 1-2: Comparison of image processing through conventional and 'Precision Imaging' (Courtesy of Toshiba Medical Systems)

According to Toshiba, this pre-processing of signal has several advantages. Firstly, there is no sacrifice of frame rate (unlike spatial compounding). Secondly, as unwanted noise is eliminated, a sharper image is produced and better contrast between tissue and lesion boundaries is shown. This improvement in clarity will enhance the ability to show subtle tissue differences and delineate small structures better than conventional imaging. This will enable ultrasound operators to view more clinical detail faster, view a clearer image due to less clutter and enhance their capacity to evaluate difficult to image areas which therefore improves diagnoses (Azar, 2011; Toshiba America Medical systems, 2009).

There are 3 levels (L) of PI. Figure 1-3 and 1-4 are images acquired without PI (L0) and with increasing levels of PI (L1-L3). The higher L number signifies an increased PI level. These images show the increase in contrast resolution and edge enhancement and the decrease in speckle with the increase of PI level. It is easy to appreciate the difference when the images are placed side by side.



A B

С

Figure 1-3: Images of the same benign breast lesion with different levels of PI, A-L0, B-L1, C-L2 and D-L3. As PI increases, the border of the lesion in the middle sharpens and the cystic structure to the right is more readily seen, when compared to the conventional image.

D





С

D

Figure 1-4: Images of a malignant breast lesion, A-L0, B-L1, C-L2 and D-L3. With increase in PI, one can appreciate better margin delineation, more details in lesion echotexture heterogeneity and better demonstration of architectural interruption.

The incorporation of PI in scanning aims to improve clarity and increase the conspicuity of lesions by enhancing the subtle tissue differences and better delineating small structures. In a recent article comparing the image quality in focal liver lesions with and without PI (Yazgan,Akata,Ozmen & Karcaaltincaba, 2013), the author noted that the usual appearance of liver structure changed when using this algorithm without loss of detail in the 'smoothed' image`, and concluded that this algorithm provided better lesion conspicuity and image quality. The author also suggested further research was required to assess whether it would affect lesion characterisation. Until now there has been no published work scientifically evaluating the

usefulness of the PI algorithm on breast ultrasound examination. There is no published evidence that the increased clarity of the lesion, in terms of shape, lesion boundary and margin, increases diagnostic confidence in differentiating benign from malignant characteristics. There is also no published evidence that the PI algorithm works equally well with different breast tissue densities and volumes.

The aim of the current research was to investigate if PI could be shown to improve the ability of clinicians to correctly classify the nature of a breast tumour. This was done by evaluating the image assessment using receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis.

Chapter 2 Methodology

The purpose of this research was to investigate whether the application of the speckle reduction algorithm, Precision Imaging (PI), has any impact on breast ultrasound image quality and diagnostic outcome.

There were 2 parts to this research

1. To evaluate the effect of PI on image quality as assessed by the visualisation of breast structures. Visual grading analysis (VGA) was used to assess the effect of different levels of PI application. My colleague, Alfiya Safina, performed this study using anatomic and benign breast markers.

2. To assess the impact of changing PI levels on the breast practitioners diagnostic confidence in assessing solid breast lesions. I performed this study using lesion scoring and receiver operating characteristics (ROC) analysis and this is the focus of this thesis.

The findings of the two parts of this research are discussed in our joint paper submitted for publication and included in this thesis (Appendix 5.5).

2.1 Sample and consent

All patients attending the breast clinic signed a general consent form that gave permission to use their information for research purposes anonymously. Patients scanned with the particular ultrasound machine between October 2010 and June 2011 were automatically recruited in this study, and their age ranged from 20 to 84 years.

The Human Research Ethics Committee of Sydney University approved the study (protocol number 14466) (Appendix 5.1).

2.2 Image acquisition

Between October 2010 to June 2011, a single commercial ultrasound scanner Toshiba AplioMX, Model SSA-780A (Toshiba Medical Systems,

Otawara-shi, Tochigi-ken, Japan) with compact linear transducers 15-7MHz (PLT-1204BT) and 12-5 MHz (PLT-805AT) was used for image acquisition, with the choice of the transducer used being dependent on the size and density of the breast.

The examination was performed with the patient lying supine, with the ipsilateral arm raised above the head and a pillow tucked underneath the shoulder for support, in such way that the breast tissue was evenly spread over the chest wall. The breast was then systematically scanned in both longitudinal and transverse sections and in various radial and oblique scan planes whenever an area needed to be evaluated further. The images were optimised by adjusting the time gain compensation (TGC), centre frequency of transmitting ultrasound, depth of image (field of view), focal range and focal position, compound scanning and tissue harmonic imaging (THI).

Once the standard study was completed, a single projection image that was considered to best represent the lesion was recorded without PI (L0). The ultrasound scanner used in this research had split screen imaging capability. The acquired image without PI was kept to the left hand side of the screen, and the right side screen was activated and images, as close as possible in position to that seen on the left side of the screen, were obtained at different levels of PI, namely, Precision 1 (L1), Precision 2 (L2) and Precision 3 (L3); the higher number signifying greater speckle reduction. The levels of PI used in the images were labelled accordingly and still frames were recorded displaying both single level PI images (L0, L1, L2 and L3) and combined level images (L0/L1, L0/L2, L0/L3).

All images were stored in the hard disc of the ultrasound machine. A log book was used to record patient details and relevant ultrasound findings.

This choice of a single image was based on the recommendation that if a single malignant feature was present in the lesion, it excluded the lesion from benign classification (Stavros et al., 1995). A change in the observer's diagnostic decision with different PI application would imply an effect of PI on the diagnostic features.

2.3 Selection of lesions

In the nine month study period over two hundred patients were scanned. The criteria for lesion selection were based on the clinic's grading for ultrasound images, using the 1-5 classification system developed by National Breast Cancer Centre (NBCC) in collaboration with the Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Radiologists (RANZCR) (National Breast Cancer Centre, 2007).

In this system, the 1-5 breast imaging classifications are:

- 1. No significant abnormality
- 2. Benign findings
- 3. Indeterminate/equivocal findings
- 4. Suspicious findings of malignancy
- 5. Malignant findings

According to the clinic's regular practice, all lesions that were given a score of 3, 4 or 5 underwent cytology and/or core biopsy. On the other hand, solid lesions that were scored 2 (benign findings) were proven to be benign either by cytology and/or core biopsy or by stability over a minimum period of 2 years. In this study, lesions in fifty-one patients aged from 29 to 75 were selected based on the ultrasound imaging grading (grade 2-4 in 5-point scoring system).

Image quality may alter lesion features and their classification. Indeterminate lesion features, such as irregular shape or ill-defined/indistinct margins, may be presented differently when using different vendor ultrasound machines. Therefore, when evaluating practitioner diagnostic confidence, lesions with indeterminate features were included to investigate whether adding PI could enhance important benign and malignant lesions features and thus increase reader confidence in the classification of breast lesions. The 51selected lesions are shown in table 2-1, as follows:

- 20 lesions classified as 2 (benign) with sizes ranging from 5-21mm.

- 14 lesions classified as 3 (indeterminate). Of these 4 were proven to be malignant: a 13mm ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS); a 14mm infiltrating ductal carcinoma (IDC); a 9mm infiltrating lobular carcinoma (ILC); and a 12mm IDC with DCIS. The other 10 lesions were proven to be benign.

- 17 lesions classified as 4 (suspicious). Of these 16 were proven to be malignant with sizes ranging from 9-28mm. One was a 10mm area of fat necrosis.
Table 2-1: Lesions chosen for ROC analysis

Lesions	Types	No of cases	Size range(mm)
Malignant	invasive ductal carcinoma	17	7-28
	invasive lobular carcinoma	1	9
	ductal carcinoma in situ	2	12
Benign	fat necrosis	3	7-19
	fibroadenoma	8	9-17
	fibrocystic changes	7	7-21
	hyperplasia without atypia	2	7&9
	intraduct papilloma	2	5&7
	fibrosis	1	7
	phyllodes	1	24
	sclerosing lymphocytic lobulitis	1	10
	stable lesions	6	5-13

2.4 Creation and display of test sets

The selected lesions were transferred to a CD in DICOM format, reloaded into a PC, and ImageJ (NIH, Bethesda, Maryland, USA) was used to remove all technical details, which included patient information, time and date of examination, frequency of transducer, depth of ultrasound field, application of compound imaging and tissue harmonic imaging and the level of PI used. The test set was a series of images with featured lesions and surrounding breast tissue, which were then organised into four sets (A, B, C and D), with each set containing images produced at the same PI level.

The 51 images in set A were arranged in sequence from 1-51, then for the second set, these images were randomly moved in blocks. For example, number 13-17 moved to the top, 1-4 moved to the end, 5-7 moved to the middle. No rules were applied and the main purpose was to make the images' sequence different for each set, so that the observer was not familiar with the image sequence when reading the different sets. These were presented using a Q-Perform (Ziltron, Limerick, Ireland) image presentation system. These test sets were stored on two computers within the Sydney Breast Clinic and the image display size, resolution, contrast, brightness and reading conditions were controlled and remained consistent.

2.5 Participants (observers)

An invitation letter (Appendix 5.2) to participate in this study was sent to radiologists, breast physicians and sonographers working in the clinic.

In the current study, each of the six radiologists and six sonographers (all with over 2 years experience in breast imaging) completed an evaluation of all four test sets. Some radiologists completed the study while multitasking (such as reporting on other imaging examinations) while some radiologists and all sonographers completed the study without interruption. Therefore the individual timing of readings could not be measured as not all participants completed the study in the same way. Some other observers (breast

physicians) did not complete the full sets, so their results were not included in the study.

2.6 Evaluation of test sets

The invitation letter also included the instructions informing the observers of the order in which they should review the test sets. They logged into the program, chose the appropriate first test set, entered their user initials and started the image critique. They could start or log out of the review at any time and resume the review at their convenience.

The observers were blinded to all clinical and imaging history and scored lesions based on their diagnostic experience, using a 1-6 scale where 1 indicated definitely benign, 2 - probably benign, 3 - possibly benign, 4 - possibly malignant, 5 - probably malignant and 6 - definitely malignant. There was no time limit on scoring each image. Once an image was scored, the next image would appear for scoring and the scored image would not appear again. Observer scores from this study were rated with 1-3 as negative (indicating the benign nature of the lesion) and 4-6 as positive.

Different observers read the test sets in different orders. Observer performance in terms of ROC was compared to see if the reading order affected the outcome.

2.7 Data analyses

A Wilcoxon signed-rank test was employed to identify any significant differences in sensitivity or specificity between any of the PI pairings. Sensitivity was defined by the true positive (TP) value over the combined value of TPs and false negatives (FN). Specificity was calculated using the ratio of true negative (TN) numbers over the combined value of TNs and false positives (FP).

A receiver operating characteristics analysis (ROC) used the Dorfman, Berbaum, Metz multi-reader multi-case approach (DBMMRMC 2.32 Build 3) to assess if there were differences in ROC values between individual pairings of PI.

In the current study, six radiologists and six sonographers participated in the study, and a Mann-Whitney U-test was used to determine whether there were statistically significant differences in ROC values between these two groups.

Chapter 3 Data analyses and results

The selection of lesions were not representative of normal distribution, therefore a non-parametric test was used. As stated in the methodology, six radiologists and six sonographers participated in the study. Their individual responses to the image assessment were collected and simultaneously analysed using Q-Perform software (Ziltron, Limerick, Ireland), Wilcoxon signed-rank test, Mann-Whitney U-test, the Dorfman, Berbaum, Metz multireader multi-case software (DBMMRMC 2.32 Build 3) and IBM SPSS statistic softwares were also used.

3.1 ROC analysis

The Q-Perform software (Ziltron, Limerick, Ireland) was used to analyse collected data (true positives, false positives, true negatives, false negatives) and to calculate metrics for each reader. These included: receiver operator characteristic (ROC) values, sensitivity (number of malignant lesions correctly identified over the total number of malignant lesions present in the test set) and specificity (number of benign lesions correctly identified over the total number of benign lesions correctly identified over the total number of benign lesions correctly identified over the total number of benign lesions correctly identified over the total number of benign lesions correctly identified over the total number of benign lesions correctly identified over the total number of benign lesions present in the test set). These sets of data were then arranged to facilitate comparison. Observers 1 to 6 are radiologists and observers 7 to 12 are sonographers (Table 3-1).

Observer	LO	L1	L2	L3
1	0.78	0.77	0.83	0.76
2	0.79	0.82	0.75	0.79
3	0.79	0.81	0.83	0.80
4	0.76	0.79	0.79	0.78
5	0.79	0.77	0.86	0.88
6	0.81	0.79	0.85	0.79
7	0.79	0.78	0.80	0.84
8	0.82	0.80	0.88	0.78
9	0.82	0.85	0.84	0.85
10	0.87	0.83	0.81	0.85
11	0.71	0.80	0.81	0.74
12	0.80	0.82	0.67	0.82

Table 3-1: Summary of ROC area under the curve (AUC)results (using Q-Perform) for each observer

It was concluded from the Wilcoxon signed-rank test analyses that there was no statistical difference for the ROC levels with varying levels of PI (statistical significance was determined at P<0.05) (Table 3-2).

Table 3-2: Wilcoxon signed-rank test comparing ROC between different PI le	vels
----------------------------------------------------------------------------	------

ROC between PI level	Z-Value*	P-Value*
L0/L1	-0.784	.433
L0/L2	-1.059	.290
L0/L3	-0.800	.424

^{*} rounded to 3 decimal point

A Mann-Whitney U-test was used to determine whether there were statistically significant differences for the ROC between the observer groups (radiologists and sonographers) (Table 3-3).

 Table 3-3: Mann-Whitney U-test on ROC between the observer groups (radiologists and sonographers) for different PI levels

ROC for PI level	Z-Value [*]	P-Value [*]
LO	-1.361	.174
L1	-1.041	.298
L2	-0.320	.749
L3	-0.721	.471

^{*} rounded to 3 decimal point

As no statistically significant differences were found, this enabled the combination of the two observer groups.

The data (Appendix 5.3) was then reanalysed with a well-established statistical analysis tool, the Dorfman, Berbaum, Metz multi-reader multi-case software (DBMMRMC 2.32 Build 3), which involves jackknifing images and is recognised for its statistical rigour (Dorfman,Berbaum,Lenth,Chen & Donaghy, 1998; Dorfman,Berbaum & Metz, 1992; Hillis, 2007; Hillis & Berbaum, 2004, 2005; Hillis,Berbaum & Metz, 2008; Hillis,Obuchowski,Schartz & Berbaum, 2005).

In this statistical analysis, individual observer's scores (51 cases in this research) for each treatment (L0, L1, L2 and L3) were computed for ROCAUC. Jackknife images meant that the scores were computed with one case systematically removed from the analysis. For example the first case was removed (result in pseudovalue A_{z1}), then case 2 was removed and case 1 returned to be computed (result in pseudovalue A_{z2}). This scenario was repeated across the 51 cases. In this way, 51 sets of data were generated from one set of data. These pseudovalues were used for statistical analysis, and this method of statistical analysis has been found to be more powerful (Dorfman, Berbaum & Meta, 1992).

The resultant ROC (analysis of variance trapezoidal area analysis) values are given in Table 3-4 with the results from the DBMMRMC analysis shown in Table 3-5.

Table 3-4: ROCAUC values (rounded to 2 decimal points) for each observer at different PI levels using DBMMRMC analysis. Mean values are given for radiologists (R) (observers 1-6), sonographers (S) (observers 7-12) and all observers combined. Standard deviation (SD) values are shown in parentheses.

Observer	LO	L1	L2	L3
1	0.78	0.77	0.83	0.76
2	0.79	0.82	0.75	0.79
3	0.79	0.81	0.83	0.80
4	0.76	0.79	0.79	0.78
5	0.79	0.77	0.86	0.88
6	0.81	0.79	0.85	0.77
R means	0.79(0.06)	0.79(0.06)	0.82(0.05)	0.80(0.05)
7	0.79	0.78	0.81	0.84
8	0.82	0.80	0.88	0.78
9	0.82	0.86	0.84	0.85
10	0.87	0.83	0.81	0.85
11	0.71	0.77	0.82	0.74
12	0.80	0.82	0.67	0.82
S means	0.80(0.06)	0.81(0.05)	0.80(0.06)	0.82(0.06)
Overall	0.79(0.05)	0.80(0.05)	0.81(0.05)	0.81(0.05)

Table 3-5: Mean differences between different levels of PI

PI level	Mean differences*	95% Confidence interval*
L0-L1	-0.006	-0.047, 0.035
L0-L2	-0.018	-0.059, 0.023
L0-L3	-0.011	-0.052, 0.029
L1-L2	-0.012	-0.053, 0.029
L1-L3	-0.005	-0.046, 0.036
L2-L3	0.007	-0.034, 0.048

^{*} rounded to 3 decimal points

There were no significant differences found in ROC between different PI levels, with p=0.8408 (significance level set at p<0.05).

The data from the radiologist group and sonographer group were analysed separately using DBMMRMC 2.32 Build 3 software. The ROC values are shown in Table 3-6. Again there was no statistically significant difference between the two groups.

Table 3-6: Comparison of mean ROC values between the radiologist group andsonographer group

PI Level	Radiologists*	Sonographers*
L0	0.786	0.802
L1	0.790	0.810
L2	0.820	0.804
L3	0.795	0.815

^{*} rounded to 3 decimal point

Individual ROC curve across all Precision levels are shown in Figures 3-1 to 3-12 (constructed with IBM SPSS statistical software).



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Figure 3-1: ROC curve for observer 1



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Figure 3-2: ROC curve for observer 2



Figure 3-3: ROC curve for observer 3



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Figure 3-4: ROC curve for observer 4



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Figure 3-5: ROC curve for observer 5



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Figure 3-6: ROC curve for observer 6



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Figure 3-7: ROC curve for observer 7



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Figure 3-8: ROC curve for observer 8



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Figure 3-9: ROC curve for observer 9



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Figure 3-10: ROC curve for observer 10



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Figure 3-11: ROC curve for observer 11



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

Figure 3-12: ROC curve for observer 12

3.2 Sensitivity and specificity

A summary of the sensitivity and specificity for different PI levels for each observer is presented in Table 3-7.

Table 3-7: Sensitivity and specificity for different levels of PI. Mean values are given for radiologists (R) (observers 1-6) sonographers (S) (observers 7-12) and all observers combined (OM). Standard deviation (SD) values are shown in parentheses.

Observer	Sensitivity			Specific	city			
	L0	L1	L2	L3	L0	L1	L2	L3
1	0.75	0.85	0.9	0.75	0.81	0.74	0.68	0.52
2	0.75	0.9	0.8	0.8	0.81	0.68	0.74	0.71
3	0.8	0.85	0.8	0.7	0.55	0.65	0.71	0.81
4	0.75	0.85	0.85	0.9	0.68	0.61	0.65	0.58
5	0.85	0.75	0.95	0.95	0.61	0.77	0.71	0.77
6	0.75	0.7	0.7	0.7	0.81	0.77	0.84	0.77
R means	0.78	0.82	0.83	0.80	0.71	0.70	0.72	0.69
(SD)	(0.04)	(0.08)	(0.09)	(0.10)	(0.12)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.12)
7	0.6	0.55	0.7	0.7	0.87	0.84	0.87	0.84
8	0.8	0.8	0.9	0.75	0.71	0.71	0.68	0.68
9	0.9	0.9	0.9	0.9	0.61	0.52	0.48	0.52
10	0.65	0.65	0.7	0.75	0.87	0.9	0.84	0.84
11	0.55	0.75	0.75	0.7	0.84	0.77	0.87	0.9
12	0.85	0.9	0.7	0.8	0.74	0.71	0.65	0.61
S means	0.73	0.76	0.78	0.77	0.77	0.74	0.73	0.73
(SD)	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.10)	(0.08)	(0.10)	(0.13)	(0.16)	(0.15)
ОМ	0.75	0.79	0.80	0.78	0.74	0.72	0.73	0.71
(SD)	(0.10)	(0.11)	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.11)	(0.10)	(0.11)	(0.13)

A Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to determine whether there were statistically significant differences in either sensitivity or specificity between any of the PI pairings, where sensitivity was the ratio of true positives (TP) over the combined value of TP and false negatives (FN) and specificity was the ratio of true negative (TN) over the combined value of TN and false positive (FP). There were no statistically significant differences (significance level with p<0.05) demonstrated in either sensitivity or specificity between any of the PI pairings (Tables 3-8 and 3-9).

PI levels	Z-Value [*]	P-Value [*]
L0/L1	-1.362	.173
L0/L2	-1.733	.083
L0/L3	-1.376	.169
L1/L2	-0.560	.575
L1/L3	-0.153	.879
L2/L3	-0.930	.353

Table 3-8: Wilcoxon signed-rank test on sensitivity between PI pairings

^{*} rounded to 3 decimal point

Table 3-9: Wilcoxon signed-rank test on specificity between PI pairings

PI levels	Z-Value [*]	P-Value [*]
L0/L1	-0.978	.328
L0/L2	-0.711	.477
L0/L3	-1.020	.308
L1/L2	-0.314	.754
L1/L3	-0.420	.674
L2/L3	-0.612	.541

^{*} rounded to 3 decimal point

3.3 Reading order

Each observer was assigned a different reading order (Table 3-10) in an effort to determine if reading order (rather than the PI values) had any influence on the findings. The consistency of the results suggests that the reading order did not affect the observers' performance.

Observer	reading order	ROC result according to reading
		order
1	A, C, D, B	0.78, 0.83, 0.76, 0.77
2	A, D, C, B	0.79, 0.79, 0.75, 0.82
3	D, C, A, B	0.80, 0.83, 0.79, 0.81
4	A, D, B, C	0.76, 0.78, 0.79, 0.79
5	B, D, A, C	0.77, 0.88, 0.79, 0.86
6	C, B, D, A	0.85, 0.79, 0.77, 0.81
7	B, C, A, D	0.78, 0.80, 0.79, 0.84
8	B, C, D, A	0.80, 0.88, 0.78, 0.82
9	A, B, C, D	0.82, 0.85, 0.84, 0.85
10	A, C, B, D	0.87, 0.81, 0.83, 0.85
11	D, A, C, B	0.74, 0.71, 0.82, 0.77
12	C, D, B, A	0.67, 0.82, 0.82, 0.80

Table 3-10: Reading order of each observer and the respective ROC results

3.4 Summary

This research was structured to show whether there was an improvement in diagnostic confidence from observers when using different levels of PI and if so, which levels had the best outcome.

In this study, the scores of each observer for the lesions imaged with different PI levels were subjected to Q-Perform software, DBMMRMC 2.32 Build 3 software, Mann-Whitney U-test, Wilcoxon signed-rank test and IBM SPSS statistics for statistical analyses. The data analyses did not demonstrate any statistically significant difference between different PI levels, either for individual observers or for the group (radiologists and sonographers combined). These findings will be discussed in the following discussion chapter.

Chapter 4 Discussion

Precision Imaging (PI) is a speckle reduction algorithm developed by Toshiba Medical Imaging, introduced to Sydney Breast Clinic through the purchase of a new ultrasound machine. The manufacturer recommends using this technology as it claims to provide better image quality. A study was conceived to investigate breast practitioner preferences with PI usage and if 'better quality' images could facilitate lesion characterisation and ultimately increase the breast practitioner's diagnostic confidence. If so, which of the three PI levels was most suitable for breast scanning and how could PI be incorporated into clinical preset scanning programs? The answer to these questions would facilitate more effective clinical implementation of this new technology.

There were several published studies related to the application of speckle reduction technology in breast imaging (Cha et al., 2005; 2007; Mesurolle et al., 2007; Su et al., 2010; Tseng et al., 2012), but a review of the literature did not identify any specific studies related to application of PI in breast ultrasound. Based on the work of Azar (Azar, 2011), it was hypothesised that PI would improve visualisation of anatomically important structures in the breast, improve feature recognition of benign and malignant lesions and hence improve reader confidence in the classification of breast lesions. This could lead to a more effective scanning process, as improved visualisation allows one to perceive structural detail faster, and improvements to feature recognition should improve diagnostic accuracy (sensitivity and specificity).

My colleague, Alfiya Safina, performed the study of observer preference for PI levels using anatomic and benign breast markers. Her findings are discussed in our joint paper submitted for publication and included in this thesis (Appendix 5.5). Whilst her work found significantly different preferences for PI levels in breast imaging, my study of diagnostic efficacy did not reveal any improvements in diagnostic accuracy. The reasons for and the implications of my findings are discussed below.

4.1 Diagnostic performance analysed through receiver operating characteristic (ROC)

Analysis of lesion categorisation using ROC values specific to each observer was first undertaken with the Q-Perform software (Ziltron, Limerick, Ireland) and there were no significant differences between different levels of PI. Another vigorous statistical analysis was undertaken, using multireadermulticase methodology (DBMMRMC 2.32 Build 3), again with no statistical differences. The consistency of our findings, coupled with the rigorous methodological approaches used, would suggest that PI presents limited benefits with regards to diagnostic performance.

In our study, the images with no PI application already demonstrated some level of speckle reduction through spatial compounding and tissue harmonic imaging. These two speckle reduction techniques are routinely used in clinical practice and the observers participating in this work were already familiar with the images obtained with these techniques. While the addition of PI may have produced a sharper image (or a preferred image as demonstrated by the VGA study by Alfiya Safina), this change in image quality did not affect the observers' diagnostic performance, as reflected by the ROC analysis. In two separate studies (Cha et al., 2005; 2007), three radiologists evaluated solid breast lesions. A comparison was made of their diagnostic performance with images acquired by conventional ultrasound technique versus images acquired by speckle reduction techniques, namely spatial compound imaging and tissue harmonic imaging (THI). Both studies indicated an improvement in image quality with reduced speckle artifacts. This resulted in improved conspicuity of low contrast lesions, enhanced delineation of tumour margins, better differentiation of fluid from solid tissue in complicated cysts, improved depiction of the internal architecture of solid lesions and improved identification of microcalcifications. However, both studies concluded that there were no significant improvements in the radiologists' performance when using these speckle reduction techniques. The speckle reduction effects achieved in these studies are similar to those

produced using the PI algorithm and the lack of effect on diagnostic performance is also similar.

Tseng et al. published a study which evaluated breast lesions obtained with speckle reduction imaging (SRI) and no SRI using computer-aided diagnosis (CAD) (Tseng et al., 2012). This study was similar to ours since SRI was achieved through a 'speckle-reducing post-processing filters' algorithm (Piccoli & Forsberg, 2011). The main difference between the work of Tseng et al. and current work is that the former employed a morphology-based CAD system, known as support vector machine (SVM), to classify the breast lesions as benign or malignant rather than human observers. In the Tseng et al. study, the borders of the breast lesions were manually delineated by an experienced breast physician to define their contour. These computerised morphologic features were then extracted, calculated and classified by the SVM. Their study did not demonstrate a significant difference in either ROC value, sensitivity or specificity and they concluded that SRI did not significantly improve the performance of breast ultrasound in characterising solid breast lesions. Although the interpretation methodologies are quite different between the two studies, it is interesting to note that conclusions based on both artificial and human intelligence indicated no advantage in terms of diagnostic efficacy.

There have been studies that processed the clinical breast ultrasound images with a speckle reduction algorithm using 2-D homogeneity and directional average filters. Contrary to the findings of the current study, these studies concluded that the applied algorithm was useful as it improved the ROC, sensitivity and specificity (Guo et al., 2009; Su et al., 2010). In comparing these studies and the current work, there were differences in image processing methods and the number of images used. Firstly, they applied the speckle reduction algorithm to the stored images, whereas in the current study and the studies by Cha et al and Tseng et al, the images were processed in real-time. Secondly, they used several images for each lesion, whilst the current and the previous studies used one to two images per lesion (Cha et al., 2005; 2007; Tseng et al., 2012).

47

The hypothesis that an improvement in image quality as a result of PI will improve the observer's diagnostic performance was not supported by this study. This finding may be explained by the 'top down theory' (Kundel & Nodine, 1983). These authors concluded that the radiologic perception of experienced radiologists follows this top down approach, which is a parallel processing of the visual image with acquired memories of normal and abnormal appearances. The hypothesis is that an abnormality is identified in a very short time and then a preselected portion of the image is continuously sampled to gain supporting diagnostic feature detail. In a speckle reduced ultrasound image, the lesion may be easier to evaluate as speckle reduced images have better contrast and margin delineation. This is demonstrated in Figures 4-1 and 4-2: when images of different PI levels were placed side by side, the lesion and the surrounding features are seen to be relatively sharper and better delineated with increasing PI levels. However, the lesion maintains its characteristics, such as shape, margin, orientation, echotexture and architectural disturbance, regardless of the PI levels, although these features are progressively enhanced with increasing PI levels. For experienced observers, this change in contrast and margin delineation might not be significant, as the features of the lesion, which ultimately determine characterisation, are maintained despite different PI levels. Therefore, in accordance with the notion of 'top down theory', since there were no major changes to the pattern structure nor to the observer's acquired memories of normal and abnormal appearance, it is reasonable to suggest that the diagnostic decision should not have changed significantly.

The image quality study carried out by my colleague, Alfiya Safina, used the same observers who participated in my study, although my study involved some additional observers. The image quality study showed that the observers considered the images with higher PI to be 'better' quality images. It could be that despite no change in diagnostic performance, the 'better' quality images may have expedited the observer's diagnostic decision by reducing the time taken to evaluate the test set. However the current study cannot address this possibility, as the observers approached the study under different working environments and reporting times were not analysed.

The participants in this research were sonographers and radiologists who specialise in breast imaging and the ROC results from this study suggested a 'good' quality image served the same diagnostic purpose as a 'better' quality image amongst our experts. The question remains whether the ROC results would have been similar to those of the current study had the observers not been specialists, but rather inexperienced observers such as trainee radiologists without expertise in breast ultrasound. In accordance with the 'top down theory', trainee radiologists would have less acquired memory of image characteristics and a 'better' quality image with enhanced features could facilitate lesion detection and recognition, consequently improving the diagnostic efficacy in this group. Such an outcome would indicate the benefit of PI application and its potential use to facilitate training. However, these postulates can only be answered through further work.



Figure 4-1: Images of a benign breast lesion with different levels of PI. As the PI increases from L0 to L3, the border of the lesion in the centre of the image and the surrounding tissues appear sharper.



Figure 4-2: Images of a malignant breast lesion with different levels of PI. As the PI increases from L0 to L3, improvements in margin delineation, lesion echotexture heterogeneity and sharpness of surrounding tissues are easily appreciated.

4.2 Specificity

In ultrasound imaging of the breast, it is important to maximise specificity in order to reduce the number of unnecessary invasive investigations. For the patient, any invasive procedure carries potential risks and may induce anxiety, for example while waiting for the results. Other negatives such as the time involved and the financial costs all contribute to the burden on the patient and the health care system.

In the current study, no significant differences were shown with the mean specificity being 0.74 for lesions without any PI level (L0) added and 0.73 for L2. This is consistent with other published studies. In previous work looking

at non-SRI v SRI images, specificity was shown to be 70.8% v 73.6% (Tseng et al., 2012), 63% v 62% (Cha et al., 2007) and 80% v 82% (Cha et al., 2005) respectively. No statistically significant differences in specificity were noted in any of these comparisons.

In this study, while there were no statistically significant differences in specificity, only one radiologist out of six demonstrated an increase in specificity with increasing level of PI (observer 3). This trend was not repeated with other observers. However three out of six radiologists demonstrated increased specificity (0.81) with original images (L0) compared with L3 (specificity 0.52-0.77) and four out of six sonographers had increased or equal specificity (0.61-0.87) with L0 compared with L3 (specificity 0.52-0.84). It could be suggested that some observers were familiar with the L0 image appearance (the image generally used in clinical practice) and therefore performed better when presented with this image. In a study using PI in liver imaging, it was observed that the 'usual' sonographic appearance of structures was altered by the application of PI (Yazgan et al., 2013). It could be argued that the application of PI in the current study may have altered the appearance of some breast lesion features, which could have changed observer interpretation of lesion characterisation, a scenario which might be reflected in the slightly lower group mean specificity for L3 (0.71) when compared with L0 (0.74).

When the current research was carried out, the PI algorithm was new to the observers. It is probable that the observers needed to become familiar with the changed 'uncluttered' image to provide an appropriate interpretation of any perceived abnormality (Kundel & Nodine, 1983). This concept is supported by the work of Yap et al. who concluded that experienced radiologists performed well (with high sensitivity and specificity) when reading images that they are familiar with (Yap,Edirisinghe & Bez, 2010). The observed variation in individual ROC outcomes in the current study is consistent with the 'top-down theory' on visual concept, which postulates that when radiologists are relying on memory and 'stored templates' of normality, a disruption of the familiar image appearance with a 'new improved look',

may also cause disruption of markers of diagnostic efficacy such as specificity.

4.3 Observers

This research also indirectly compared the diagnostic performance of the radiologist and sonographer groups and the data analysis showed there were no statistically significant differences between the two professional groups, meaning the performance of the two groups was comparable. This result is reassuring, as the sonographers serve at the 'frontline', filtering and recording the information on which the radiologists base their diagnoses.

The current research did not evaluate the effect of PI application on the efficacy of any other diagnostic group, such as breast physicians. It would be of value to assess the performance of professionals with a range of different skill levels and experience, to assess any difference in impact of technology changes.

These results may be influenced by intraobserver variability. Intraobserver variability has been recognised (Loizou & Pattichis, 2008), meaning that an expert evaluating the same image may have different opinions on different occasions. However the effect of intraobserver variability was not tested in this study.

4.4 Type of lesions

Different studies have demonstrated that regardless of the type of speckle reducing technology employed, the features of a breast lesion (such as shape, margin, orientation) were observed to be equal or improved when compared with ultrasound images without speckle reduction techniques (Cha et al., 2005; 2007; Clevert et al., 2007; Mesurolle et al., 2007; Rosen & Soo, 2001). In other words, it can be argued that the clearer margin delineation between the lesion and the surrounding structures in speckle reduced images could facilitate its accurate evaluation and possibly increase the observer's diagnostic confidence as evaluated in some studies (J. Cha et al.,

2005; 2007). However the original (L0) images used in this study were optimised with spatial compounding and tissue harmonic imaging prior to the application of PI, meaning that the original image (L0) had little clutter and this could have reduced the potential impact of PI on diagnostic efficacy.

In the current study, around a quarter of selected lesions were graded as indeterminate. These were chosen with the notion that better image quality may facilitate the observer to make more definitive diagnostic decisions. However the results were inconclusive. Anecdotally in our clinical practice, a combination of better quality image and real-time review is believed to assist the radiologists in their diagnostic decision in difficult cases.

4.5 Limitations

In clinical practice it is important to categorise solid breast lesions as benign or malignant based on their characteristic sonographic features and to reduce the number of lesions categorised as indeterminate and thus reduce the number of unnecessary benign biopsies (Baker & Soo, 2000). However due to the significant overlap of the benign and malignant features in ultrasound images and the level of subjectivity in interpretation, an imageguide needle biopsy is used as the next step in the diagnostic process to provide a definitive diagnosis for efficient and proper patient management (Dempsey, 2010). In the usual clinical situation lesions are examined in realtime, multiple views of the same lesion are obtained for evaluation and these findings are combined with an array of prior imaging information and clinical information to allow a better informed diagnostic opinion. A limitation of this study was that the observers were only provided with one image per lesion for evaluation, as well as being blinded to mammographic and clinical information.

In this study, 51 breast lesions were used for evaluation. This number is less than that used in other comparable studies; Cha et al. (2005& 2007) used 75 breast lesions in their spatial compounding study and 91 breast lesions in their tissue harmonic imaging study, and Tseng et al. (2012) used 110 breast lesions in their morphology based CAD study. Whether our study included sufficient cases to enable statistical significant differences to be revealed between different levels of PI is not certain, an issue discussed by Metz (Metz, 2008). A power calculation demonstrated that the numbers of observers we used (n=12) would allow a difference in ROC of 0.05 to be detected at 79% power.

4.6 Future work

Ultrasound is a dynamic diagnostic procedure, i.e. examination is carried out in real-time. Besides 2-D imaging, other techniques such as Doppler study, mobility and compressibility, are also used to form a diagnostic opinion and freeze frames or static images are largely taken for documentation purposes (Meuwly et al., 2003). The current research compared static images chosen by sonographers and it is acknowledged that in order to comprehensively compare the diagnostic efficacy of PI, multiple real-time dynamic examinations would have been necessary. This method of research would involve repeated scanning of the patient and be extremely demanding of resources. However real-time dynamic breast studies may yield results which vary from those obtained from static images.

One of the challenges in breast ultrasound is to be able to perceive abnormalities of varying size, shape and echotexture despite the presence of numerous normal anatomic interfaces and interactions. The lesion features, along with the operator's experience, are contributing factors for correct detection (Chang,Moon,Cho,Park & Kim, 2011; Drukker,Giger & Mendelson, 2003). Another challenge with breast ultrasound is 'imaginoma', where the combination of altered echotexture and shadowing mislead the operator to perceive the presence of an abnormality that does not exist. In the current study, the lesions were already presented in the images and it was not possible to evaluate if this algorithm could alter lesion detection or alter the detection of the 'imaginoma'. It could be suggested that the impact of PI on lesion detectability, time needed for lesion detection and the effect on diagnostic efficacy could be better assessed by the use of new 3D technology to provide an acquired whole volume data set (continuous video record) of breast images for the observers to evaluate. In breast imaging, it is important to be able to identify small lesions because if cancerous changes are detected early then treatment is considered to be more effective. Earlier detection also leads to a greater range of treatment options, such as less aggressive adjuvant therapies or surgeries (lumpectomy as opposed to mastectomy) (Meenalosini & Janet, 2012; Smith et al., 2012). However, it is challenging to detect small lesions by ultrasound examination. In one study, the ultrasound detection rate was approximately 53% for malignant lesions less than 7mm and increased to 97% when the mean diameter of the lesion was larger than 11mm (Berg,Blume,Cormack & Mendelson, 2006). Small lesions also make it challenging for characterisation - it was observed that there was lower interobserver agreement for small masses at 7mm or less, which was linked to lower concordance for margin and shape assessment (Abdullah,Mesurolle,El-Khoury & Kao, 2009).

In our study, there were thirteen lesions measuring 7mm or less and ten lesions measuring from 8 to 10mm. A comparison of the observers responses based on lesion size (Appendix 5.4) showed no differences in accuracy of classification. There may not have been enough small lesions present, or enough of the same pathology type, to demonstrate a sizespecific impact of PI. In a study by Chang et al., mean diameter, surrounding tissue changes and shape of the lesion were important factors associated with detectability (Chang et al., 2011), therefore future work should consider the effect of PI on small lesions, grouped according to their pathology and background tissue appearances.

4.7 Conclusion

This research investigated the effect of Precision Imaging, a speckle reduction algorithm, on diagnostic efficacy through observer evaluation of solid breast lesions. The data analysis using ROC, sensitivity and specificity did not demonstrate any significant change in diagnostic efficacy with varying PI application amongst expert observers (radiologists and sonographers) in this study. Thus, our results are consistent with other studies by Cha et al. and Tseng et al. (Cha et al., 2005; 2007; Tseng et al., 2012) on speckle

reduction. The main limitation in the study was the provision of a single static image for evaluation which is not a true reflection of clinical practice. The value of the PI algorithm when used by less experienced or trainee clinicians, and the potential of this algorithm to expedite lesion perception, were not evaluated. However, the large number of observers included in this research and rigorous use of methodologies make the results worthy of serious consideration. In addition, the method and protocol used will be of value to clinicians embarking on similar radiologic-type studies. This research serves to complement the study of the PI algorithm on image quality conducted by my colleague and emphasises the importance and difficulties of studies which investigate diagnostic efficacy in the application of advanced technologies in diagnostic imaging.

Chapter 5 Appendices

5.1 Human Research Ethics Committee Documentation



RESEARCH INTEGRITY

Human Research Ethics Committee Web: <u>http://sydney.edu.au/ethics/</u> Email: <u>ro.humanethics@sydney.edu.au</u>

Address for all correspondence: Level 6, Jane Foss Russell Building - G02 The University of Sydney NSW 2006 AUSTRALIA

Ref: GD/JM

29th February, 2012

Professor Patrick Brennan Discipline of Medical Radiation Sciences The University of Sydney Email: patrick.brennan@sydney.edu.au

Dear Patrick,

Thank you for your correspondence dated 13 February 2012 addressing comments made to you by the Human Research Ethics Committee (HREC).

On February 29th, 2012 the Chair of the HREC considered this information and approved your protocol entitled "Whether PRECISION IMAGING (PI) improves image quality and increases confidence in diagnosing breast tumours?".

Details of the approval are as follows:

Protocol No.:	14466
Approval Date:	29 February 2012
First Annual Report Due:	28 February 2013
Authorised Personnel:	Prof. Patrick Brennan Prof. Mary Rickard Dr Peter Kench Ms Louisa Lau Ms Alfiya Safina

Documents Approved:

Document	Version Number	Date
Consent form	1	Submitted 6/1/2012

HREC approval is valid for four (4) years from the approval date stated in this letter and is granted pending the following conditions being met:

Condition/s of Approval

 Continuing compliance with the National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Research Involving Humans.

Manager Human Ethics	Human Ethics Secretar	ABN 15 211 513 464	
Dr Margaret Faedo	Ms Karen Greer	T: +61 2 8627 8171 E: karen.greer@sydney.edu.au	CRICOS 00026A
T: +61 2 8627 8176	Ms Patricia Engelmann	T: +61 2 8627 8172 E: patricia.engelmann@sydney.edu.au	
E: margaret.faedo @sydney.edu.au	Ms Kala Retnam	T: +61 2 8627 8173 E: kala.retnam@sydney.edu.au	



- Provision of an annual report on this research to the Human Research Ethics Committee from the approval date and at the completion of the study. Failure to submit reports will result in withdrawal of ethics approval for the project.
- All serious and unexpected adverse events should be reported to the HREC within 72 hours.
- All unforeseen events that might affect continued ethical acceptability of the project should be reported to the HREC as soon as possible.
- Any changes to the protocol including changes to research personnel must be approved by the HREC by submitting a Modification Form before the research project can proceed.

Chief Investigator / Supervisor's responsibilities:

- 1. You must retain copies of all signed Consent Forms (if applicable) and provide these to the HREC on request.
- 2. It is your responsibility to provide a copy of this letter to any internal/external granting agencies if requested.

Please do not hesitate to contact Research Integrity (Human Ethics) should you require further information or clarification.

Yours sincerely

Glon Davis E

Professor Glen Davis Deputy Chair Human Research Ethics Committee

cc. Prof. Mary Rickard Ms. Louisa Lau Ms. Alfiya Safina mtr2006@bigpond.net.au Ilau@sydneybreastclinic.com.au asafina@sydneybreastclinic.com.au

This HREC is constituted and operates in accordance with the National Health and Medical Research Council's (NHMRC) National Statement on Ethical Conduct in Human Research (2007), NHMRC and Universities Australia Australian Code for the Responsible Conduct of Research (2007) and the CPMP/ICH Note for Guidance on Good Clinical Practice.

Page 2 of 2

5.2 Invitation letter to participate in research

Dear Colleagues

Thank you for giving your time to participate in this research project. Through your responses, I hope to evaluate if *Toshiba Precision Imaging* improves your confidence in deciding whether a lesion is malignant or benign.

How to do the image critique:

There are 4 sets of images in this critique, A-D, representing different levels of precision imaging. For research purposes, I will let each participant know in which order you should review the images e.g. ABCD or BCDA etc.

- Step 1 Click the required Q-perform icon (Q-perform A, Q-perform B, etc) on the desk top of the computer.
- Step 2 Select "New User" if this is the first time you are starting a Qperform set; otherwise select "Existing User" if you are returning to the Q-perform set.
- Step 3 Enter your initials as your user name.
- Step 4 You can do the following to facilitate your viewing:
 - Hold the left or right mouse down to pan the image
 - Scroll the middle wheel to zoom or minimize the image
 - Click on RESET sign on upper right hand corner to reset the image to its original setting
- Step 5 Provide your opinion by selecting the appropriate button underneath the image. The image will then automatically proceed to the next one, and you cannot return to the previous image.

Key for the buttons:

- 1 the lesion is definitely benign
- 2 the lesion is probably benign
- 3 the lesion is possibly benign
- 4 the lesion is possibly malignant
- 5 the lesion is probably malignant
- 6 the lesion is definitely malignant

You can always take a break whenever you want to, by clicking the "X" at the top right corner. You can resume the critique at your convenience on the same day or another day.

- Step 6 When you have finished the last image in the set, the set of images will automatically close.
- Step 7 You can proceed to the next Q-perform set of images. Simply follow the steps 1-6 as above, selecting "New User".
- Step 8 Please let me know when you have finished the critique.

I can be contacted on 0425 266 427 or <u>louisasflau@hotmail.com</u> if you require any assistance in this matter.

Once again, thank you for completing the survey.

Yours faithfully

Louisa Lau
5.3 Data entry for DBMMRMC 2.32 BUILD 3 analysis

sample input data

READR1

"P0"	"P1"	"P2"	"P3"	
L	L	L	L	
2	3	2	3	Neg Case 1
2	3	2	2	Neg Case 2
3	3	4	3	Neg Case 3
3	3	2	3	Neg Case 4
6	4	5	4	Neg Case 5
3	5	4	4	Neg Case 6
5	3	4	4	Neg Case 7
4	2	3	4	Neg Case 8
2	3	2	4	Neg Case 9
2	2	1	2	Neg Case 10
5	5	5	6	Neg Case 11
4	3	2	4	Neg Case 12
3	5	5	5	Neg Case 13
2	4	4	4	Neg Case 14
3	4	5	5	Neg Case 15

3	3	3	3	Neg Case 16
5	5	4	4	Neg Case 17
3	2	2	2	Neg Case 18
3	3	3	4	Neg Case 19
3	4	3	4	Neg Case 20
2	2	2	3	Neg Case 21
2	2	2	3	Neg Case 22
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 23
2	3	2	3	Neg Case 24
2	3	2	3	Neg Case 25
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 26
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 27
2	3	3	3	Neg Case 28
2	2	2	3	Neg Case 29
3	3	2	4	Neg Case 30
3	3	4	4	Neg Case 31
4	4	5	6	Pos Case 1
2	2	3	3	Pos Case 2
5	5	5	5	Pos Case 3

	5	5	5	5	Pos Case 4
	6	4	5	5	Pos Case 5
	5	6	5	6	Pos Case 6
	5	4	4	5	Pos Case 7
	4	4	5	3	Pos Case 8
	2	2	2	3	Pos Case 9
	6	5	4	5	Pos Case 10
	4	4	4	3	Pos Case 11
	5	4	5	6	Pos Case 12
	5	4	5	5	Pos Case 13
	3	3	4	4	Pos Case 14
	6	5	6	6	Pos Case 15
	3	4	4	4	Pos Case 16
	4	4	5	5	Pos Case 17
	4	4	5	6	Pos Case 18
	4	5	4	3	Pos Case 19
	3	4	4	4	Pos Case 20
*					
READ	DR2				
	2	3	3	2	Neg Case 1

2	2	1	1	Neg Case 2
2	1	5	2	Neg Case 3
2	2	1	1	Neg Case 4
5	6	5	4	Neg Case 5
3	4	3	3	Neg Case 6
5	4	6	6	Neg Case 7
3	4	2	3	Neg Case 8
3	3	1	3	Neg Case 9
1	2	1	1	Neg Case 10
4	5	6	6	Neg Case 11
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 12
5	6	6	6	Neg Case 13
3	4	5	5	Neg Case 14
4	6	1	4	Neg Case 15
2	2	2	1	Neg Case 16
6	6	6	4	Neg Case 17
2	1	1	1	Neg Case 18
2	1	2	2	Neg Case 19
2	3	3	4	Neg Case 20
2	3	3	3	Neg Case 21

1	2	1	1	Neg Case 22
2	2	1	3	Neg Case 23
2	2	1	1	Neg Case 24
2	1	1	1	Neg Case 25
2	2	2	3	Neg Case 26
2	2	1	3	Neg Case 27
2	1	1	1	Neg Case 28
1	1	1	1	Neg Case 29
2	1	1	1	Neg Case 30
2	4	4	4	Neg Case 31
4	6	5	5	Pos Case 1
1	2	1	1	Pos Case 2
5	6	6	6	Pos Case 3
4	5	5	5	Pos Case 4
6	5	6	4	Pos Case 5
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 6
4	5	5	4	Pos Case 7
2	4	2	3	Pos Case 8
3	2	1	2	Pos Case 9

	5	5	5	6	Pos Case 10
	5	5	5	4	Pos Case 11
	5	6	6	6	Pos Case 12
	5	5	6	6	Pos Case 13
	2	5	4	5	Pos Case 14
	5	6	6	6	Pos Case 15
	3	4	4	3	Pos Case 16
	5	6	6	5	Pos Case 17
	5	5	1	5	Pos Case 18
	4	5	5	4	Pos Case 19
	4	4	5	4	Pos Case 20
*					
READ	DR3				
	5	3	2	2	Neg Case 1
	4	3	2	2	Neg Case 2
	3	3	5	3	Neg Case 3
	4	2	2	2	Neg Case 4
	6	4	4	3	Neg Case 5
	3	3	2	3	Neg Case 6
	6	5	6	5	Neg Case 7

3	3	1	1	Neg Case 8
4	3	3	2	Neg Case 9
1	1	1	1	Neg Case 10
6	5	5	5	Neg Case 11
3	4	2	3	Neg Case 12
5	6	5	4	Neg Case 13
4	5	4	3	Neg Case 14
4	5	3	4	Neg Case 15
4	4	4	2	Neg Case 16
6	6	6	5	Neg Case 17
1	1	1	1	Neg Case 18
3	3	3	2	Neg Case 19
2	4	4	2	Neg Case 20
2	3	2	2	Neg Case 21
2	2	1	2	Neg Case 22
2	1	2	1	Neg Case 23
1	2	1	1	Neg Case 24
4	2	1	2	Neg Case 25
1	2	2	2	Neg Case 26
2	2	1	2	Neg Case 27

2	1	1	3	Neg Case 28
2	2	1	2	Neg Case 29
4	4	2	4	Neg Case 30
1	2	1	2	Neg Case 31
6	5	6	4	Pos Case 1
2	2	2	1	Pos Case 2
6	6	6	5	Pos Case 3
4	4	4	3	Pos Case 4
6	5	6	5	Pos Case 5
6	6	6	5	Pos Case 6
6	5	6	4	Pos Case 7
3	3	2	3	Pos Case 8
2	5	2	2	Pos Case 9
6	5	5	5	Pos Case 10
5	4	6	4	Pos Case 11
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 12
6	6	5	6	Pos Case 13
5	3	4	2	Pos Case 14
6	6	5	5	Pos Case 15

	3	4	3	3	Pos Case 16
	6	5	5	5	Pos Case 17
	5	5	6	5	Pos Case 18
	5	5	6	4	Pos Case 19
	6	5	4	4	Pos Case 20
*					
REA	DR4				
	3	3	2	2	Neg Case 1
	2	4	3	3	Neg Case 2
	3	3	5	4	Neg Case 3
	2	4	2	2	Neg Case 4
	5	5	5	4	Neg Case 5
	3	5	5	6	Neg Case 6
	5	5	6	6	Neg Case 7
	4	4	3	4	Neg Case 8
	4	4	2	3	Neg Case 9
	2	2	2	2	Neg Case 10
	6	6	6	6	Neg Case 11
	3	2	2	2	Neg Case 12
	5	6	6	6	Neg Case 13

3	4	5	4	Neg Case 14
4	4	4	5	Neg Case 15
4	3	2	2	Neg Case 16
5	6	6	6	Neg Case 17
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 18
4	2	3	4	Neg Case 19
3	2	4	4	Neg Case 20
2	3	3	3	Neg Case 21
2	2	2	1	Neg Case 22
2	2	2	1	Neg Case 23
2	3	2	2	Neg Case 24
2	3	3	2	Neg Case 25
2	3	3	3	Neg Case 26
2	3	2	3	Neg Case 27
3	3	2	3	Neg Case 28
1	3	2	1	Neg Case 29
2	2	3	2	Neg Case 30
2	3	4	4	Neg Case 31
6	6	6	5	Pos Case 1

2	3	2	4	Pos Case 2
5	5	6	5	Pos Case 3
5	6	6	6	Pos Case 4
5	5	5	5	Pos Case 5
4	4	3	4	Pos Case 6
4	6	6	6	Pos Case 7
4	4	5	4	Pos Case 8
3	2	2	2	Pos Case 9
4	5	5	5	Pos Case 10
4	6	6	5	Pos Case 11
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 12
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 13
2	3	4	5	Pos Case 14
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 15
3	4	5	3	Pos Case 16
5	5	6	6	Pos Case 17
4	6	6	5	Pos Case 18
5	5	6	5	Pos Case 19
3	4	4	4	Pos Case 20

READR5

3	3	3	3	Neg Case 1
3	1	1	1	Neg Case 2
3	2	3	3	Neg Case 3
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 4
5	5	4	4	Neg Case 5
4	4	4	3	Neg Case 6
5	4	5	5	Neg Case 7
4	3	3	3	Neg Case 8
3	3	2	3	Neg Case 9
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 10
4	4	5	5	Neg Case 11
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 12
5	5	5	4	Neg Case 13
4	3	4	3	Neg Case 14
4	5	4	4	Neg Case 15
2	3	3	2	Neg Case 16
5	5	5	5	Neg Case 17
4	3	4	4	Neg Case 18
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 19

3	3	3	3	Neg Case 20
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 21
2	3	2	3	Neg Case 22
2	1	2	2	Neg Case 23
2	3	3	3	Neg Case 24
4	3	3	2	Neg Case 25
3	2	3	3	Neg Case 26
3	1	2	3	Neg Case 27
3	2	3	3	Neg Case 28
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 29
4	2	3	3	Neg Case 30
2	2	3	3	Neg Case 31
5	6	5	5	Pos Case 1
3	3	3	3	Pos Case 2
5	4	5	5	Pos Case 3
5	5	5	5	Pos Case 4
5	4	5	4	Pos Case 5
5	5	5	5	Pos Case 6
4	4	5	5	Pos Case 7

	4	2	4	4	Pos Case 8	
	4	3	4	4	Pos Case 9	
	5	4	5	5	Pos Case 10	
	5	5	4	4	Pos Case 11	
	6	5	6	4	Pos Case 12	
	5	5	5	5	Pos Case 13	
	2	2	4	4	Pos Case 14	
	5	5	5	5	Pos Case 15	
	3	4	5	4	Pos Case 16	
	5	4	4	5	Pos Case 17	
	4	3	4	4	Pos Case 18	
	4	5	5	5	Pos Case 19	
	4	4	4	4	Pos Case 20	
*						
READR6						
	2	2	2	3	Neg Case 1	
	2	3	2	4	Neg Case 2	
	2	2	3	3	Neg Case 3	
	2	2	2	3	Neg Case 4	
	5	3	2	2	Neg Case 5	

4	4	3	3	Neg Case 6
5	5	4	5	Neg Case 7
3	2	2	4	Neg Case 8
3	4	2	4	Neg Case 9
2	1	2	1	Neg Case 10
2	4	5	5	Neg Case 11
2	3	2	2	Neg Case 12
6	6	6	6	Neg Case 13
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 14
4	5	5	3	Neg Case 15
2	1	2	2	Neg Case 16
5	5	5	6	Neg Case 17
1	2	1	2	Neg Case 18
2	1	1	2	Neg Case 19
2	2	3	2	Neg Case 20
3	3	2	3	Neg Case 21
3	1	2	2	Neg Case 22
2	2	2	3	Neg Case 23
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 24
1	1	1	1	Neg Case 25

2	2	2	3	Neg Case 26
2	2	2	3	Neg Case 27
2	1	2	2	Neg Case 28
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 29
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 30
2	1	2	3	Neg Case 31
5	4	4	6	Pos Case 1
1	3	2	3	Pos Case 2
5	4	5	5	Pos Case 3
5	6	5	5	Pos Case 4
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 5
5	4	4	4	Pos Case 6
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 7
2	1	3	2	Pos Case 8
2	3	2	2	Pos Case 9
6	5	5	5	Pos Case 10
5	5	5	6	Pos Case 11
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 12
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 13

3	1	3	3	Pos Case 14
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 15
4	3	3	4	Pos Case 16
5	4	4	5	Pos Case 17
3	5	3	2	Pos Case 18
4	3	5	5	Pos Case 19
6	5	5	3	Pos Case 20

READR7

2	2	2	2	Neg Case 1
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 2
3	3	3	2	Neg Case 3
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 4
2	3	2	2	Neg Case 5
2	4	2	3	Neg Case 6
3	3	4	4	Neg Case 7
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 8
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 9
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 10
4	5	4	4	Neg Case 11

2	2	2	2	Neg Case 12
5	4	5	4	Neg Case 13
3	2	3	2	Neg Case 14
4	2	2	4	Neg Case 15
2	2	3	2	Neg Case 16
5	5	5	5	Neg Case 17
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 18
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 19
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 20
2	3	2	2	Neg Case 21
2	1	2	2	Neg Case 22
1	2	2	2	Neg Case 23
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 24
2	4	2	2	Neg Case 25
2	3	2	2	Neg Case 26
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 27
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 28
2	1	3	2	Neg Case 29
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 30
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 31

3	4	4	5	Pos Case 1
2	3	2	2	Pos Case 2
5	5	5	5	Pos Case 3
4	5	4	4	Pos Case 4
4	3	4	4	Pos Case 5
5	5	5	5	Pos Case 6
5	4	4	4	Pos Case 7
3	2	2	4	Pos Case 8
2	2	2	2	Pos Case 9
5	5	4	5	Pos Case 10
5	4	4	4	Pos Case 11
5	6	6	5	Pos Case 12
3	3	4	3	Pos Case 13
2	2	3	2	Pos Case 14
5	6	5	5	Pos Case 15
2	2	3	3	Pos Case 16
5	5	4	5	Pos Case 17
4	3	5	4	Pos Case 18
4	4	4	4	Pos Case 19

2	3	2	3	Pos Case 20

READR8

3	3	3	3	Neg Case 1
3	3	2	2	Neg Case 2
3	3	3	4	Neg Case 3
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 4
4	3	3	3	Neg Case 5
3	4	5	3	Neg Case 6
4	5	5	5	Neg Case 7
4	3	4	3	Neg Case 8
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 9
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 10
4	4	4	4	Neg Case 11
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 12
4	6	5	5	Neg Case 13
4	3	4	4	Neg Case 14
4	5	3	4	Neg Case 15
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 16
5	6	5	6	Neg Case 17

4	4	4	4	Neg Case 18
3	3	2	2	Neg Case 19
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 20
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 21
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 22
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 23
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 24
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 25
3	3	4	3	Neg Case 26
3	2	3	3	Neg Case 27
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 28
3	4	3	4	Neg Case 29
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 30
3	4	4	4	Neg Case 31
5	5	5	5	Pos Case 1
3	3	4	3	Pos Case 2
5	6	5	5	Pos Case 3
5	5	6	5	Pos Case 4
4	5	5	5	Pos Case 5

	5	6	6	6	Pos Case 6	
	4	5	6	5	Pos Case 7	
	4	3	3	3	Pos Case 8	
	3	3	3	2	Pos Case 9	
	4	5	5	5	Pos Case 10	
	5	5	6	6	Pos Case 11	
	6	6	6	6	Pos Case 12	
	5	6	5	5	Pos Case 13	
	4	5	5	5	Pos Case 14	
	6	6	6	5	Pos Case 15	
	3	5	4	3	Pos Case 16	
	5	5	5	5	Pos Case 17	
	4	4	4	4	Pos Case 18	
	5	4	6	6	Pos Case 19	
	3	3	5	3	Pos Case 20	
*						
READR9						
	3	4	4	3	Neg Case 1	
	4	3	4	3	Neg Case 2	
	3	2	6	4	Neg Case 3	

3	4	5	4	Neg Case 4
5	4	5	3	Neg Case 5
3	4	4	5	Neg Case 6
6	6	6	6	Neg Case 7
3	5	3	5	Neg Case 8
1	3	3	3	Neg Case 9
1	2	2	1	Neg Case 10
5	5	5	6	Neg Case 11
3	3	4	4	Neg Case 12
6	6	6	6	Neg Case 13
4	5	5	5	Neg Case 14
4	6	6	5	Neg Case 15
2	3	4	4	Neg Case 16
6	6	6	6	Neg Case 17
3	2	2	2	Neg Case 18
2	3	3	3	Neg Case 19
3	4	3	4	Neg Case 20
4	4	4	3	Neg Case 21
1	4	3	4	Neg Case 22
2	2	2	3	Neg Case 23

1	2	2	2	Neg Case 24
2	3	2	2	Neg Case 25
4	4	3	2	Neg Case 26
4	3	2	3	Neg Case 27
3	3	4	3	Neg Case 28
1	2	2	1	Neg Case 29
3	2	1	4	Neg Case 30
4	2	3	3	Neg Case 31
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 1
3	4	3	3	Pos Case 2
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 3
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 4
5	6	6	6	Pos Case 5
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 6
5	6	6	6	Pos Case 7
4	5	6	6	Pos Case 8
2	3	3	3	Pos Case 9
5	6	6	6	Pos Case 10
5	6	6	6	Pos Case 11

6	6	6	6	Pos Case 12
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 13
4	3	5	4	Pos Case 14
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 15
4	5	5	5	Pos Case 16
5	6	6	6	Pos Case 17
5	6	6	6	Pos Case 18
5	6	6	6	Pos Case 19
5	6	5	5	Pos Case 20

READR10

1	1	1	2	Neg Case 1
1	3	2	2	Neg Case 2
1	1	1	1	Neg Case 3
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 4
4	2	4	3	Neg Case 5
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 6
2	4	3	5	Neg Case 7
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 8
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 9

1	1	1	1	Neg Case 10
3	3	4	3	Neg Case 11
1	1	1	2	Neg Case 12
6	5	6	5	Neg Case 13
2	2	3	3	Neg Case 14
4	2	4	4	Neg Case 15
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 16
6	4	3	5	Neg Case 17
1	2	1	2	Neg Case 18
2	2	1	1	Neg Case 19
1	2	3	2	Neg Case 20
1	2	2	1	Neg Case 21
1	1	1	1	Neg Case 22
1	2	1	2	Neg Case 23
1	1	2	1	Neg Case 24
1	1	1	1	Neg Case 25
1	2	2	2	Neg Case 26
1	1	1	2	Neg Case 27
1	1	1	2	Neg Case 28
1	1	1	1	Neg Case 29

2	1	1	2	Neg Case 30
1	3	4	4	Neg Case 31
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 1
2	1	1	1	Pos Case 2
4	4	5	5	Pos Case 3
3	3	3	3	Pos Case 4
4	4	4	5	Pos Case 5
4	5	4	6	Pos Case 6
5	4	4	5	Pos Case 7
5	4	4	4	Pos Case 8
2	1	1	2	Pos Case 9
6	5	3	6	Pos Case 10
5	5	4	6	Pos Case 11
5	4	6	6	Pos Case 12
6	6	5	6	Pos Case 13
2	3	5	4	Pos Case 14
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 15
3	2	2	2	Pos Case 16
2	4	4	4	Pos Case 17

4	3	4	4	Pos Case 18
4	4	6	6	Pos Case 19
2	2	2	3	Pos Case 20

READR11

3	1	1	3	Neg Case 1
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 2
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 3
2	1	1	3	Neg Case 4
4	1	1	2	Neg Case 5
3	4	2	3	Neg Case 6
5	5	5	4	Neg Case 7
3	2	2	4	Neg Case 8
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 9
3	1	2	3	Neg Case 10
3	2	4	3	Neg Case 11
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 12
5	5	5	4	Neg Case 13
3	4	2	3	Neg Case 14
2	6	2	3	Neg Case 15

2	2	2	2	Neg Case 16
5	6	4	3	Neg Case 17
3	1	2	3	Neg Case 18
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 19
3	4	2	3	Neg Case 20
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 21
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 22
3	3	2	3	Neg Case 23
3	1	2	3	Neg Case 24
3	2	2	2	Neg Case 25
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 26
4	2	2	3	Neg Case 27
3	2	1	3	Neg Case 28
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 29
3	2	2	3	Neg Case 30
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 31
4	5	4	5	Pos Case 1
3	2	2	2	Pos Case 2
3	5	5	5	Pos Case 3

	4	6	6	4	Pos Case 4	
	4	5	4	3	Pos Case 5	
	3	2	5	5	Pos Case 6	
	5	5	4	4	Pos Case 7	
	3	3	2	4	Pos Case 8	
	3	2	1	2	Pos Case 9	
	5	5	5	4	Pos Case 10	
	4	4	5	5	Pos Case 11	
	6	6	6	5	Pos Case 12	
	5	5	5	4	Pos Case 13	
	3	2	4	4	Pos Case 14	
	5	6	6	5	Pos Case 15	
	3	1	2	2	Pos Case 16	
	4	5	6	5	Pos Case 17	
	3	4	2	2	Pos Case 18	
	4	6	6	4	Pos Case 19	
	3	5	4	3	Pos Case 20	
*						
READ	DR12					
	3	4	2	3	Neg Case 1	

4	3	2	4	Neg Case 2
3	3	4	4	Neg Case 3
3	3	2	3	Neg Case 4
4	4	4	4	Neg Case 5
3	4	4	4	Neg Case 6
6	6	5	5	Neg Case 7
3	4	4	4	Neg Case 8
2	3	2	2	Neg Case 9
2	2	1	1	Neg Case 10
4	4	5	4	Neg Case 11
3	2	2	2	Neg Case 12
6	6	6	5	Neg Case 13
3	3	4	4	Neg Case 14
5	5	4	5	Neg Case 15
2	2	3	2	Neg Case 16
6	6	6	5	Neg Case 17
2	2	2	2	Neg Case 18
4	2	2	3	Neg Case 19
3	3	3	4	Neg Case 20
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 21

2	2	2	2	Neg Case 22
2	2	2	3	Neg Case 23
2	3	2	2	Neg Case 24
2	2	6	2	Neg Case 25
3	2	3	3	Neg Case 26
2	2	2	3	Neg Case 27
3	2	2	2	Neg Case 28
2	1	1	2	Neg Case 29
3	3	3	3	Neg Case 30
2	3	3	3	Neg Case 31
5	5	5	5	Pos Case 1
2	2	2	2	Pos Case 2
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 3
5	5	6	5	Pos Case 4
4	5	4	5	Pos Case 5
6	6	2	6	Pos Case 6
5	5	5	5	Pos Case 7
4	4	1	4	Pos Case 8
~	2	3	2	Pos Case 9

5	6	5	6	Pos Case 10
6	5	5	5	Pos Case 11
6	6	6	6	Pos Case 12
5	5	4	5	Pos Case 13
4	4	4	5	Pos Case 14
6	6	5	6	Pos Case 15
3	4	1	3	Pos Case 16
5	6	6	6	Pos Case 17
5	5	2	3	Pos Case 18
5	5	4	5	Pos Case 19
4	5	5	5	Pos Case 20

- *
- READR1 observer 1, READR2 observer 2 etc "P0" - L0 "P1" - L1 "P2" - L2 "P3" - L3
- Neg Case Negative case, benign lesion Pos Case Positive case, malignant lesion

US Code	Lesion size mm	Cytology	Ob 1 L0-L3	Ob2	Ob 3	Ob 4	Ob 5	Ob 6	Ob 7	Ob 8	Ob 9	Ob 10	Ob 11	Ob12
4	9	IDC	5445	4554	6665	4666	4455	6666	5444	4565	5666	5445	5544	5555
4	8	IDC	2223	3212	2522	3222	4344	2322	2222	3332	2333	2112	3212	2232
4	7	IDC	6545	5556	6555	4555	5455	6555	5545	4555	5666	6536	5554	5656
3	9	ILC	3444	3443	3433	3453	3454	4334	2233	3543	4555	3222	3122	3413
4	10	IDC	4455	5665	6555	5566	5445	5445	5545	5555	5666	2444	4565	5666
4	7	IDC	4456	5515	5565	4665	4344	3532	4354	4444	5666	4344	3422	5523
2	9	HWA	2323	2332	5322	2322	3333	2223	2222	3333	3443	1112	3113	3423
3	7	HDT	3343	2152	3353	3354	3233	2233	3332	3334	3264	1111	3223	3344
2	7	FCC	3323	2211	4222	2422	3333	2223	2222	3333	3454	2222	2113	3323
3	6	B9	6454	5654	6443	5554	5544	5322	2322	4333	5453	4243	4112	4444
4	10	FN	5344	5466	6565	5566	5455	5545	3344	4555	6666	2435	5554	6655
2	7	FN	4234	3423	3311	4434	4333	3224	2222	4343	3535	2222	3224	3444
2	5	IP	2324	3313	4332	4423	3323	3424	2222	3333	1333	2222	3223	2322
3	7	FI	5556	4566	6555	6666	4455	2455	4544	4444	5556	3343	3243	4454
2	7	IP	4324	2222	3423	3222	3333	2322	2222	3333	3344	1112	3223	3222
3	10	SLL	3455	4614	4534	4445	4544	4553	4224	4534	4665	4244	2623	5545
3	5	OC	3333	2221	4442	4322	2332	2122	2232	3333	2344	2222	2222	2232
2	10	ST	2223	2333	2322	2333	3333	3323	2322	3333	4443	1221	3223	3333
2	5	ST	2223	1211	2212	2221	2323	3122	2122	3333	1434	1111	3223	2222
2	9	FA	3223	2223	1222	2333	3233	2223	2322	3343	4432	1222	3223	3233
2	9	FCC	2333	2111	2113	3323	3233	2122	2222	3333	3343	1112	3213	3222
2	6	B9	2223	1111	2212	1321	2222	2222	2132	3434	1221	1111	3223	2112
2	6	B9	3324	2111	4424	2232	4233	3223	2222	3333	3214	2112	3223	3333

Observers response from L0-L3 based on lesion size

B9, benign; FA, fibroadenoma; FCC, fibrocystic changes; FI, fibrosis; FN, fat necrosis; HDT, hyperplastic ductal tissue; HWA, hyperplasia without atypia; IDC, invasive ductal carcinoma; ILC, invasive lobular carcinoma; IP, intraduct papilloma; Ob, observer; OC, oil cyst; SLL, sclerosing lymphocytic lobulitis; ST, stable lesion

5.5 Joint paper submitted to British Journal of Radiology for publication

BLIND TITLE PAGE

Title:

Precision Imaging – Its impact on image quality and diagnostic confidence in breast ultrasound examinations

Short title:

Does PI affect image quality and diagnostic efficacy in breast ultrasound?

Abstract

OBJECTIVES:

To determine the effect of a noise reducing innovation, Precision Imaging, on image quality and diagnostic efficacy in breast ultrasound.

MATERIALS AND METHODS:

The study, which assessed 4 levels of Precision Imaging from zero to three, consisted of two parts: image quality assessment and diagnostic efficacy evaluation. For the first part, 247 sets of ultrasound images displayed at each Precision Imaging level were evaluated by six experienced breast imaging observers, by rating image quality using visual grading analysis on a 1-4 scale. For the diagnostic efficacy part, 51 breast lesions were displayed at each Precision Imaging level and scored 1 to 6 to generate a receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve. These images were evaluated by six radiologists and six sonographers dedicated to breast imaging. Analyses were performed using non-parametric Friedman and Wilcoxon signed-rank tests as well as a multi-reader multi-case methodology.

RESULTS :

Statistically higher scores of image quality were observed with increased levels of Precision Imaging compared with the zero setting (P < 0.001). The ROC analysis did not demonstrate any significant change in diagnostic efficacy with mean scores for all observers being 0.79, 0.80, 0.81 and 0.81 for settings zero, one, two and three respectively.

CONCLUSION :

This study suggested a perceived improvement in image quality with increasing levels of Precision Imaging however no changes in diagnostic efficacy were noted. The importance of looking at the impact of new imaging technologies in a multifaceted way is emphasised.
ADVANCES IN KNOWLEDGE :

To our knowledge, this is the first paper investigating the impact of the Precision Imaging algorithm on ultrasound image quality and breast lesion characterisation.

Main text

INTRODUCTION

Ultrasound is a highly useful but operator-dependent imaging modality for breast disease diagnosis. The variation in composition of glandular and other tissues, in addition to the subtlety of alterations in echotexture or architectural change which occur due to pathological processes, can make detection and interpretation of breast lesions difficult. Accurate diagnosis of malignancies requires a process of competent visual search, recognition of potential abnormalities, and accurate cognitive assessment (Kundel & Nodine, 1983).

Good image quality is reported to reduce operator dependence and improve diagnostic confidence (Birnholz, 2013; Milkowski et al., 2003). There have been many major improvements in ultrasound image quality since its initial clinical use in the 1970s, thanks to advancements in electronic and computational capabilities, as well as significant developments in transducer design: lateral resolution has been enhanced through the use of a higher centre frequency and an increased number of transducer elements; higher axial resolution has been achieved by increased scanner bandwidth. These improvements have led to more effective pre- and post- processing of ultrasound signals and images with higher signal to noise ratios (Contreras Ortiz et al., 2012).

Optimal image quality is highly subjective, but, in general, operators and those who interpret images prefer low noise levels (Yoon,Kim,Yoo,Song & Chang, 2013). There are a number of factors that affect noise, a major one of these being sub-resolution scatter, which causes coherent interference of backscattered ultrasound signals. This results in a type of granular noise known as speckle, which degrades spatial and contrast resolution and reduces the detection of small, low-contrast targets of critical importance in breast imaging. One study looking at speckle reduction algorithms using a two-dimensional textural homogeneity histogram and directional averaging filters, demonstrated improved diagnostic accuracy, sensitivity and specificity by approximately 15%, 6% and 9% respectively (Su et al., 2010). However, other studies focusing on tissue harmonics and spatial compounding methods to reduce speckle, have demonstrated that even though there is a quantifiable improvement in image quality, there was no measurable difference in diagnostic performance (Cha et al., 2005; 2007). The current picture regarding the efficacy of speckle reduction technology remains unclear. The current work investigates a speckle reduction algorithm, Precision Imaging (PI). According to the manufacturer (Toshiba Medical Systems Corporation, Tochigi-ken, Japan), this algorithm can differentiate between random noise inputs and signals critical to patient information. It modifies the data to construct images that are less noisy and which demonstrate sharpened contours or boundaries at important interfaces (Piccoli & Forsberg, 2011). The technology can be applied in conjunction with other ultrasound techniques, such as spatial and frequency image compounding, tissue harmonic imaging and colour Doppler imaging, without affecting frame rate or increasing image delay. A study focussed on focal liver lesions concluded that PI software produced images with better lesion conspicuity, sharper margins and overall improved image quality (Yazgan et al., 2013). However the efficacy of the PI algorithm in breast imaging is unknown.

The aim of this work was to explore the impact of PI on breast image quality and lesion characterisation using expert observers. To this end we used two analytic methods: visual grading analysis (VGA) to investigate image quality appearances of normal breast tissue and benign lesions; receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis, to determine observers' ability to discriminate between malignant and benign conditions.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patient and case selection

Patients aged from 20 to 84 years examined at the Sydney Breast Clinic between October 2010 and June 2011 were included in the study. The Human Research Ethics Committee of Sydney University approved (protocol number 14466) the study and patients provided consent.

Cases were selected based on their clinical grading using the Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Radiologists (RANZCR) 5-point scoring system(National Breast Cancer Centre, 2007): 1 normal; 2 definitely benign; 3 indeterminate/equivocal; 4 suspicious of malignancy; 5 definitely malignant. According to the clinic's regular practice, the nature of all lesions that were given a score of 3, 4 or 5 was determined by fine needle aspiration (FNA) and/or core biopsy pathology. Lesions with a score of 2, definitively benign, were a mix of cysts and solid lesions. Some benign lesions with appearances of solid lesions were biopsied if they were the patient's presenting symptom and the rest were shown to be stable over time.

Two sets of cases were chosen, one for each of the two parts of the study (study 1: VGA; study 2: ROC). For study 1, two hundred and forty-seven cases (scored 1 or 2) were chosen, of which ninety two cases showed normal breast parenchyma, one hundred and forty cases contained benign fluid-filled lesions and a further fifteen demonstrated benign solid lesions. For study 2, fifty one cases were selected: 4 and 16 were lesions given scores of 3 and 4 respectively in the clinic and later proven to be malignant; 20, 10 and 1 were lesions originally scored 2, 3 and 4 and later proven to be benign. Details on the lesion type and size are given in Table 1.

Lesions	Types	Number of	Size range
		cases	(mm)
Malignant	invasive ductal carcinoma	17	7-28
	invasive lobular carcinoma	1	9
	ductal carcinoma in situ	2	12
Benign	fat necrosis	3	7-19
	fibroadenoma	8	9-17
	fibrocystic changes	7	7-21
	hyperplasia without atypia	2	7&9
	intraduct papilloma	2	5&7
	fibrosis	1	7
	phyllodes	1	24
	sclerosing lymphocytic	1	10
	lobulitis		
	stable lesions for ≥ 2 years	6	5-13
	without FNA		

Table 1. Type of Lesion Chosen for Study 2 – ROC analysis

Image acquisition and processing

The commercial ultrasound scanner Toshiba AplioMX, Model SSA-780A, (Toshiba Medical Systems, JAPAN) with compact linear transducers 15-7MHz (PLT-1204BT) and 12-5MHz (PLT-805AT) were used for image acquisition, with the choice of transducer depending on the size and density of the breast. The breast was first scanned using the standard departmental protocol, which included optimising each of the following: time gain compensation (TGC), centre frequency of transmitting ultrasound, and depth of image. Tissue harmonic imaging (THI) was applied to all images. Once the standard imaging was completed, a single projection image that was considered to best represent the lesion or normal breast parenchyma was captured four times, once as a baseline with no additional algorithm applied (L0), then with each of three PI levels - L1, L2 and L3, with the higher number signifying greater speckle reduction. All other pre- or post-processing settings remained the same and the collected images were cropped so that patients' identity and all technical factors including the PI level were removed.

Observer studies

Study 1 - Visual Grading Analysis (VGA)

For the VGA analysis the four images (L0, L1, L2 & L3) for each case were displayed simultaneously as shown in figures 1 and 2 using ViewDex (Sahlgrenska University Hospital, Gőteborg, Sweden). The allocation of images with different PI levels to specific quadrants was randomized in each case. The images were reviewed by one radiologist and five sonographers, all with at least five years experience in breast imaging. All observers were asked to rank each of the four images within each case from 1 to 4 in order of image quality, with a score of 1 indicating the highest quality.



Figure 1. An example of a typical image showing a fluid filled lesion as presented to the observers. In this case the order was: Top left - L1, top right - L0, lower left - L3 and lower right - L2.



Figure 2. An example of a typical image showing a normal breast parenchyma as presented to the observers. In this case: Top left - L0, top right - L3, lower left - L1 and lower right - L2.

Study 2 - Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) analysis

For the ROC analysis, four sets of images were created, each set consisted of all 51 lesions with the same level of applied PI, and images were randomly arranged within each set using Q-Perform software (Ziltron, Limerick, Ireland). Six radiologists and six sonographers read all images with the order in which image sets were presented being different for each observer. Each lesion was scored using a 1-6 scale: 1 - definitely benign; 2 - probably benign; 3 - possibly benign; 4 - possibly malignant; 5 - probably malignant; 6 - definitely malignant. The observers were blinded to all clinical and imaging history.

For both VGA and ROC analyses, there was no time limit on scoring, all images were displayed at full native resolution, and zooming was available.

Statistical Analysis

Non-parametric Friedman test was used for the overall VGA analyses with the Wilcoxon tests being employed for paired comparisons between L0 and each of the other three PI levels.

For the ROC analysis, scores 1-3 were defined as negative and 4-6 were defined as positive. ROC analysis used the Dorfman, Berbaum, Metz multi-reader multi-case (DBMMRMC 2.32 Build 3) approach, and again paired comparisons between L0 and each of the other three pairings were performed. A Mann-Whitney U-test was also used to determine whether there were statistically significant differences for ROC values between the observer groups (radiologists and sonographers) and since no statistically significant inter-group differences were found, observers were (for part of the analysis) then combined as a single group. A Wilcoxon signed-rank test was also used to determine whether there were statistically significant differences in sensitivity or specificity between any of the PI pairings, where sensitivity was the ratio of true positive (TP) over the combined value of TP and false negative (FN), and specificity was the ratio of true negative (TN) over the combined value of TN and false positive (FP).

RESULTS

Study 1 - VGA analysis

Observer VGA scores at specific PI values for all images grouped together, along with Friedman test ranking are shown in table 2. Statistically significant differences can be observed for all participants between PI levels. The paired testing demonstrated significant findings for a number of observers for each pairing with most significant outcomes being noted for the L0 V L3 comparison (Table 3). All significant findings at this specific comparison demonstrated lower scores (increased quality) at the higher compared with lower level of PI. When images were broken into normal and benign groups, significant findings were demonstrated for both groups of images for observers 2-6 (including the radiologist observer). Observer 1 demonstrated a difference for only benign images (Table 4). The paired testing again showed a number of significant differences with most of these occurring at the L0 V L3 pairing (Table 5). Again lower scores (higher quality) were generally shown at the higher rather than lower level of PI.

Table 2. VGA assessment of image quality for all images grouped together. Note that the lower score implies a higher level of image quality. Asterisks highlight significant findings.

	L0	L1	L2	L3	χ^2	р
Observer	2.52	2.68	2.34	2.46	8.443	0.04*
1						
Observer	2.8	2.36	2.6	2.23	28.56	<0.001*
2						
Observer	2.64	2.7	2.38	2.28	18.543	<0.001*
3						
Observer	2.54	2.87	2.34	2.24	34.789	<0.001*
4						
Observer	2.73	2.72	2.42	2.12	37.366	<0.001*
5						
Observer	2.81	2.65	2.52	2.02	53.049	<0.001*
6						
Median	2.69	2.69	2.40	2.24		

	L1-L0		L2	-L0	L3-L0		
	Z	Р	Z	р	Z	р	
Observer	-1.70	0.09	-1.30	0.19	-0.82	0.41	
1							
Observer	-4.43	<0.001*	-1.46	0.15	-4.63	<0.001*	
2							
Observer	-0.68	0.50	-1.89	0.06	-3.28	0.01*	
3							
Observer	-3.44	0.001*	-1.59	0.11	-2.87	0.004*	
4							
Observer	-0.30	0.77	-2.40	0.02*	-5.75	<0.001*	
5							
Observer	-0.94	0.35	-2.54	0.01*	-6.15	<0.001*	
6							

Table 3. Wilcoxon signed-rank test results for all images grouped together.Asterisks highlight significant findings.

		L0	L1	L2	L3	χ^2	р
Observer	Normal	2.59	2.63	2.40	2.38	4.47	0.21
1	Lesion	2.54	2.74	2.28	2.44	10.27	0.02*
Observer	Normal	2.77	2.55	2.53	2.15	18.81	<0.001*
2	Lesion	2.81	2.32	2.57	2.31	15.93	0.001*
Observer	Normal	2.63	2.79	2.39	2.19	17.91	<0.001*
3	Lesion	2.70	2.62	2.36	2.33	9.51	0.02*
Observer	Normal	2.54	2.88	2.30	2.28	21.43	<0.001*
4	Lesion	2.63	2.81	2.37	2.19	21.25	<0.001*
Observer	Normal	2.71	2.78	2.45	2.05	30.19	<0.001*
5	Lesion	2.76	2.66	2.35	2.22	17.91	<0.001*
Observer	Normal	2.84	2.65	2.47	2.04	32.99	<0.001*
6	Lesion	2.76	2.67	2.5	2.07	26.62	<0.001*
Median	Normal	2.67	2.72	2.43	2.17		
weulan	Lesion	2.73	2.67	2.37	2.27		

_

Table 4. VGA assessment of image quality for normal and benign images considered separately. Note that the lower score implies a higher level of image quality. Asterisks highlight significant findings.

		L1-L0		L2-L0		L3-L0	
		Z	р	Z	р	Z	р
Observer	Normal	-0.38	0.71	-1.13	0.26	-1.68	0.09
1	Lesion	-1.79	0.07	-1.58	0.11	-0.94	0.35
Observer	Normal	-1.47	0.14	-1.54	0.12	-4.05	<0.001*
2	Lesion	-4.01	<0.000*	-1.36	0.18	-3.16	0.002*
Observer	Normal	-1.53	0.13	-1.47	10.14	-3.05	0.002*
3	Lesion	-0.43	0.67	-1.98	0.05*	-2.57	0.01*
Observer	Normal	-2.95	0.003*	-1.47	0.14	-1.88	0.06
4	Lesion	-1.60	0.11	-1.65	0.10	-3.24	0.001*
Observer	Normal	-0.91	0.36	-1.70	0.09	-4.67	<0.001*
5	Lesion	-0.46	0.64	-2.39	0.02*	-3.97	<0.001*
Observer	Normal	-0.80	0.42	-2.60	0.01*	-4.79	<0.001*
6	Lesion	-0.29	0.77	-1.71	0.09	-4.39	<0.001*

Table 5. Wilcoxon signed-rank test results for all images for normal and benign images considered separately. Asterisks highlight significant findings.

Study 2 - ROC, sensitivity and specificity analyses

ROC Area Under Curve (AUC) values are given in Table 6 and sensitivity and specificity values are shown in Table 7. No statistically significant differences were found for any of the observer groups (radiologists, sonographers or all grouped together).

Table 6. ROC values for each observer at different PI levels. Mean values are given for radiologists (R) (observers 1-6), sonographers (S) (observers 7-12) and all observers. Standard deviation (SD) values are shown in parentheses.

Observer	L0	L1	L2	L3
1	0.78	0.77	0.83	0.76
2	0.79	0.82	0.75	0.79
3	0.79	0.81	0.83	0.80
4	0.76	0.79	0.79	0.78
5	0.79	0.77	0.86	0.88
6	0.81	0.79	0.85	0.77
R means (SD)	0.79 (0.06)	0.79 (0.06)	0.82 (0.05)	0.80 (0.05)
7	0.79	0.78	0.80	0.84
8	0.82	0.80	0.88	0.78
9	0.82	0.85	0.84	0.85
10	0.87	0.83	0.81	0.85
11	0.71	0.77	0.82	0.74
12	0.80	0.82	0.67	0.82
S means (SD)	0.80 (0.06)	0.81(.05)	0.80(.06)	0.82(.06)
Overall means (SD)	0.79 (0.05)	0.80 (0.05)	0.81 (0.05)	0.81 (0.05)

Table 7. Sensitivity and specificity values for each observer at different PI levels. Mean values are given for radiologists (R) (observers 1-6), sonographers (S)(observers 7-12) and all observers. Standard deviation (SD) values are shown in parentheses.

	Sensitivity				Specific	ity		
	L0	L1	L2	L3	L0	L1	L2	L3
1	0.75	0.85	0.9	0.75	0.81	0.74	0.68	0.52
2	0.75	0.9	0.8	0.8	0.81	0.68	0.74	0.71
3	0.8	0.85	0.8	0.7	0.55	0.65	0.71	0.81
4	0.75	0.85	0.85	0.9	0.68	0.61	0.65	0.58
5	0.85	0.75	0.95	0.95	0.61	0.77	0.71	0.77
6	0.75	0.7	0.7	0.7	0.81	0.77	0.84	0.77
R	0.78	0.82	0.83	0.80	0.71	0.70	0.72	0.69
means		(0,00)	(0,00)	(0,40)	(0,40)	(0,07)	(0, 07)	
(SD)	(0.04)	(0.08)	(0.09)	(0.10)	(0.12)	(0.07)	(0.07)	(0.12)
7	0.6	0.55	0.7	0.7	0.87	0.84	0.87	0.84
8	0.8	0.8	0.9	0.75	0.71	0.71	0.68	0.68
9	0.9	0.9	0.9	0.9	0.61	0.52	0.48	0.52
10	0.65	0.65	0.7	0.75	0.87	0.9	0.84	0.84
11	0.55	0.75	0.75	0.7	0.84	0.77	0.87	0.9
12	0.85	0.9	0.7	0.8	0.74	0.71	0.65	0.61
S	0.73	0.76	0.78	0.77	0.77	0.74	0.73	0.73
means	(0.4.4)	(0.4.4)	(0, 4, 0)	(0,00)	(0.40)	(0.40)	(0, 1, 0)	
(SD)	(0.14)	(0.14)	(0.10)	(0.08)	(0.10)	(0.13)	(0.16)	(0.15)
Overall	0.75	0.79	0.80	0.78	0.74	0.72	0.73	0.71
means	(0,4,0)		(0,00)	(0,00)		(0,40)	(0.44)	(0.40)
(SD)	(0.10)	(0.11)	(0.09)	(0.09)	(0.11)	(0.10)	(0.11)	(0.13)

DISCUSSION

Previous studies have shown that speckle reduction improves the visual perception of tissue differentiation, delineation of tissue boundaries and depiction of internal architecture (Huber et al., 2002; Piccoli & Forsberg, 2011; Rosen & Soo, 2001; Stafford & Whitman, 2011; Ullom et al., 2010). Whilst these image quality benefits are known, there has been less emphasis in the literature on the impact of these technologies on diagnostic efficacy. This study addresses this deficiency by determining the impact of a novel speckle reduction method on both image quality and diagnostic efficacy in one of the most challenging radiologic environments – breast imaging.

Given the importance of identification of subtle pathological tissue changes, maximization of image quality is vital to facilitate perception of abnormalities. This is particularly critical in a clinical breast-screening environment, where only about 5 in 1000 images will contain pathology and a quick decision is needed (Zanca et al., 2012). Our evaluation of image quality used visual grading analysis (VGA) of paired comparisons of anatomic and benign structures. It demonstrated increasing observer preference for images with higher PI levels (greater speckle reduction) with statistically significant differences.

As noted previously, all images were initially obtained using THI, a speckle reduction technique, which decreases artefacts from shallow structures as well as overall image clutter in the near field (Powers & Kremkau, 2011). However, when this is used in combination with PI, additional image quality improvement can be demonstrated. The benefits of combining different types of technologies have been shown previously in similar contexts, when compounding techniques and computer enhancement (XRES, Philips Ultrasound, Bothell, Wash) together produced superior images to compounding alone (Barr et al., 2009).

Although our VGA analysis presented promising findings, no improvements in diagnostic efficacy were detected using ROC assessment. Whilst speckle reduction can increase the conspicuity of low contrast lesions (Entrekin et al., 1999; Huber et al., 2002) and improve perception of subtle image details (Nicolae,Moraru & Onose, 2010; Yoon et al., 2013), the absence of an effect of PI on performance in the current study is in line with the findings of Cha et al (Cha et al., 2005; 2007). In their studies using the alternate speckle reduction techniques of THI or spatial compounding, they did not show any significant improvement in the characterisation of breast lesions. On the other hand, Su et al (Su et al., 2010) did find increases in diagnostic accuracy when breast images were reprocessed by a speckle reduction algorithm based on a two-dimensional textural homogeneity histogram and directional averaging filters. A limitation of the current study may be the number of ultrasound images presented for evaluation. Su et al used up to 6 images for each lesion, unlike the work presented here, where a single image was chosen to best represent the lesion and its features.

There are seemingly three possible explanations for an improvement in image quality not impacting on diagnosis. Firstly, lesions with indeterminate features were selected for ROC analysis. Some indeterminate features, such as irregular shape or microlobulation, will remain indeterminate whatever speckle reducing technology is employed, and diagnostic opinion will not change regardless of differing image quality. Secondly, multiple speckle reduction techniques were used synchronously. Tissue harmonic imaging was used to enhance the image prior to the application of PI, therefore the image without PI had very little clutter, and this could have reduced the potential impact of PI on diagnostic efficacy. Thirdly and possibly most importantly, all observers were experienced breast radiologists and sonographers. With expertise it has been shown that image abnormality perception follows the 'top down theory', which means that there is parallel processing of the entire retinal image with acquired knowledge about normal and abnormal appearances (Kundel & Nodine, 1983). Therefore a 'good' quality image probably serves the same purpose as an 'even better' quality image amongst experts. A further study examining the confidence of professionals with lower levels of expertise may show a greater impact on diagnostic efficacy.

CONCLUSION

A significant increase in the perception of improved image quality was achieved with increasing levels of Precision Imaging, a novel speckle reduction technology. However this improvement did not translate into increased diagnostic efficacy amongst expert observers in this study. The importance of assessing new technologies using a variety of analytic approaches has been shown. Faculty of Health Sciences

Author Contribution Statement

Candidate Name: Siu Fong Louisa Lau

Degree Title: Master of Applied Science

Paper Title: Precision Imaging - Its impact on image quality and diagnostic confidence in breast ultrasound examinations

As the corresponding author of the above paper, I confirm that the above candidate has made the following contributions:

Conception and design of the research

Analysis and interpretation of the findings

Writing the paper and critical appraisal of content

Signed Name ALFIVA SAFINA Date 9/07/2015

REFERENCES

- Abdullah, N., Mesurolle, B., El-Khoury, M., & Kao, E. (2009). Breast imaging reporting and data system lexicon for US: Interobserver agreement for assessment of breast masses. *Radiology*, *252*(3), 665-672. doi: 10.1148/radiol.2523080670
- Abe, H., Schacht, D., Kulkarni, K., Shimauchi, A., Yamaguchi, K., Sennett, C. A., & Jiang, Y. (2013). Accuracy of axillary lymph node staging in breast cancer patients: An observer-performance study comparison of MRI and ultrasound. *Academic Radiology, 20*(11), 1399-1404. doi: 10.1016/j.acra.2013.08.003
- Adam, D., Beilin-Nissan, S., Friedman, Z., & Behar, V. (2006). The combined effect of spatial compounding and nonlinear filtering on the speckle reduction in ultrasound images. *Ultrasonics, 44*(2), 166-181. doi: 10.1016/j.ultras.2005.10.003
- Australian Government Cancer Australia. (2014). *Breast cancer statistics*. Retrieved from http://canceraustralia.gov.au/affected-cancer/cancertypes/breast-cancer/breast-cancer-statistics.
- Australian Government Dept of Health Medical Benefit Online. (2014). *Diagnostic imaging services*. Retrieved Nov 20, 2014, from
- http://www9.health.gov.au/mbs/search.cfm?q=63464%2C+63467&sopt=I
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2007). *Breast cancer survival by size* and nodal status in Australia. Retrieved Oct 10, 2014, from http://www.aihw.gov.au/publication-detail/?id=6442468027
- Azar, N. (2011). *Precision imaging: Advanced 2D imaging*. Tustin, CA: Toshiba America Medical Systems.
- Baker, J. A., & Soo, M. S. (2000). The evolving role of sonography in evaluating solid breast masses. *Seminars in Ultrasound CT and MRI*, 21(4), 286-296.
- Barr, R., Maldonado, R., & Georgian-Smith, D. (2009). Comparison of conventional, compounding, computer enhancement, and compounding with computer enhancement in ultrasound imaging of the breast. *Ultrasound Quarterly*, 25(3), 129-134.
- Berg, W. A., Birdwell, R. L., Gombos, E., Wang, S. C., Parkinson, B., Raza, S., ... Kennedy, A. (2008). *Diagnostic Imaging: Breast*. Salt Lake City, UT: Amirsys.
- Berg, W. A., Blume, J. D., Cormack, J. B., & Mendelson, E. B. (2006). Operator dependence of physician-performed whole-breast US: Lesion detection and characterization. *Radiology*, 241(2), 355-365. doi: 10.1148/radiol.2412051710
- Berg, W. A., Blume, J. D., Cormack, J. B., Mendelson, E. B., Lehrer, D., Böhm-Vélez, M., . . . Boparai, K. (2008). Combined screening with ultrasound and mammography vs mammography alone in women at elevated risk of breast cancer. *JAMA - Journal of the American Medical Association, 299*(18), 2151-2163. doi: 10.1001/jama.299.18.2151
- Berg, W. A., Gutierrez, L., NessAiver, M. S., Carter, W. B., Bhargavan, M., Lewis, R. S., & loffe, O. B. (2004). Diagnostic accuracy of mammography, clinical examination, US, and MR imaging in preoperative assessment of breast cancer. *Radiology*, 233(3), 830-849.
- Berg, W. A., Zhang, Z., Lehrer, D., Jong, R. A., Pisano, E. D., Barr, R. G., ...
 Gabrielli, G. (2012). Detection of breast cancer with addition of annual screening ultrasound or a single screening MRI to mammography in women with elevated breast cancer risk. *JAMA Journal of the American Medical Association*, 307(13), 1394-1404. doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.388
- Birnholz, J. (2013). *Practice of ultrasound: Part 9 Image quality*. Retrieved Jan 3, 2014, from

http://www.auntminnie.com/index.aspx?sec=ser&sub=def&pag=dis&ItemID= 102086

- Boyd, N. F., Guo, H., Martin, L. J., Sun, L., Stone, J., Fishell, E., . . . Yaffe, M. J. (2007). Mammographic density and the risk and detection of breast cancer. *New England Journal of Medicine, 356*(3), 227-236. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa062790
- BreastScreen Australia Evaluation Advisory Committee. (2009). *Program evaluation: The final report of the BreastScreen Australia Evaluation Program.* Retrieved from http://www.cancerscreening.gov.au/internet/screening/publishing.nsf/Content /programme-evaluation.
- Buchberger, W., Niehoff, A., Obrist, P., DeKoekkoek-Doll, P., & Dünser, M. (2000). Clinically and mammographically occult breast lesions: Detection and classification with high-resolution sonography. *Seminars in Ultrasound CT* and MRI, 21(4), 325-336.
- Burckhardt, C. B. (1978). Speckle in ultrasound B-mode scans. *IEEE Transactions* on Sonics and Ultrasonics, 25(1), 1-6. doi: 10.1109/t-su.1978.30978
- Cha, J., Moon, W. K., Cho, N., Chung, S. Y., Park, S. H., Park, J. M., . . . Im, J. G. (2005). Differentiation of benign from malignant solid breast masses:
 Conventional US versus spatial compound imaging. *Radiology*, 237(3), 841-846. doi: 10.1148/radiol.2373041480
- Cha, J., Moon, W. K., Cho, N., Kim, S., Park, S. H., Han, B. K., . . . Im, J. G. (2007). Characterization of benign and malignant solid breast masses: Comparison of conventional US and tissue harmonic imaging. *Radiology*, *242*(1), 63-69. doi: 10.1148/radiol.2421050859
- Chang, J. M., Moon, W. K., Cho, N., Park, J. S., & Kim, S. J. (2011). Radiologists' performance in the detection of benign and malignant masses with 3D automated breast ultrasound (ABUS). *European Journal of Radiology, 78*(1), 99-103. doi: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2011.01.074
- Chiao, R. Y., & Hao, X. (2005). Coded excitation for diagnostic ultrasound: A system developer's perspective. *IEEE Transactions on Ultrasonics, Ferroelectrics, and Frequency Control, 52*(2), 160-170. doi: 10.1109/tuffc.2005.1406543
- Ciatto, S., Houssami, N., Bernardi, D., Caumo, F., Pellegrini, M., Brunelli, S., . . . Macaskill, P. (2013). Integration of 3D digital mammography with tomosynthesis for population breast-cancer screening (STORM): A prospective comparison study. *The Lancet Oncology, 14*(7), 583-589. doi: 10.1016/s1470-2045(13)70134-7
- Cilotti, A., Bagnolesi, P., Moretti, M., Gibilisco, G., Bulleri, A., Macaluso, A. M., & Bartolozzi, C. (1997). Comparison of the diagnostic performance of high-frequency ultrasound as a first- or second-line diagnostic tool in non-palpable lesions of the breast. *European Radiology*, *7*(8), 1240-1244.
- Clevert, D., Jung, E., Jungius, K., Ertan, K., & Kubale, R. (2007). Value of tissue harmonic imaging (THI) and contrast harmonic imaging (CHI) in detection and characterisation of breast tumours. *European Radiology*, *17*(*1*), 1-10.
- Contreras Ortiz, S. H., Chiu, T., & Fox, M. D. (2012). Ultrasound image enhancement: A review. *Biomedical Signal Processing and Control.* doi: 10.1016/j.bspc.2012.02.002
- Corsetti, V., Houssami, N., & Ferrari, A. (2008). Breast screening with ultrasound in women with mammography-negative dense breasts: Evidence on incremental cancer detection and false positives, and associated cost. *European Journal of Cancer, 44*, 539-544.
- Corsetti, V., Houssami, N., Ghirardi, M., Ferrari, A., Speziani, M., Bellarosa, S., . . . Ciatto, S. (2011). Evidence of the effect of adjunct ultrasound screening in women with mammography-negative dense breasts: Interval breast cancers

at 1 year follow-up. *European Journal of Cancer, 47*(7), 1021-1026. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2010.12.002

- Costantini, M., Belli, P., Lombardi, R., Franceschini, G., Mulè, A., & Bonomo, L. (2006). Characterization of solid breast masses: Use of the sonographic breast imaging reporting and data system lexicon. *Journal of Ultrasound in Medicine*, *25*(5), 649-659.
- D'Orsi, C. J., & Newell, M. S. (2011). On the frontline of screening for breast cancer. Seminars in Oncology, 38(1), 119-127. doi: 10.1053/j.seminoncol.2010.11.004
- DeMartini, W., & Lehman, C. (2008). A review of current evidence-based clinical applications for breast magnetic resonance imaging. *Topics in magnetic resonance imaging, 19*(3), 143-150.
- Dempsey, P. J. (2004). The history of breast ultrasound. *Journal of Ultrasound in Medicine*, 23(7), 887-894.
- Dempsey, P. J. (2010). New ultrasound-based imaging technologies are claimed to avoid unnecessary breast biopsies, but what is an "unnecessary" image-guided needle biopsy of the breast? *Journal of Clinical Ultrasound, 38*(3), 111-112. doi: 10.1002/jcu.20660
- Destounis, S., Arieno, A., Somerville, P. A., Seifert, P. J., Murphy, P., Morgan, R., . . . Young, W. (2009). Community-based practice experience of unsuspected breast magnetic resonance imaging abnormalities evaluated with secondlook sonography. *Journal of Ultrasound in Medicine*, *28*(10), 1337-1346.
- Domingo, L., Romero, A., Belvis, F., Sánchez, M., Ferrer, J., Salas, D., . . . Sala, M. (2011). Differences in radiological patterns, tumour characteristics and diagnostic precision between digital mammography and screen-film mammography in four breast cancer screening programmes in Spain. *European Radiology*, *21*(9), 2020-2028.
- Dorfman, D. D., Berbaum, K. S., Lenth, R. V., Chen, Y. F., & Donaghy, B. A. (1998). Monte Carlo validation of a multireader method for receiver operating characteristic discrete rating data: Factorial experimental design. *Academic Radiology, 5*(9), 591-602.
- Dorfman, D. D., Berbaum, K. S., & Metz, C. E. (1992). Receiver operating characteristic rating analysis: Generalization to the population of readers and patients with the jackknife method. *Investigative Radiology*, *27*(9), 723-731.
- Drukker, K., Giger, M. L., & Mendelson, E. B. (2003). Computerized analysis of shadowing on breast ultrasound for improved lesion detection. *Medical Physics*, *30*(7), 1833-1842. doi: 10.1118/1.1584042
- Elwood, M., McNoe, B., Smith, I., Bandaranayake, M., Adam, H., & Doyle, T. C. A. (1998). Once is enough Why some women do not continue to participate in a breast cancer screening programme. *New Zealand Medical Journal*, *111*(1066), 180-183.
- Entrekin, R., Jackson, P., Jago, J. R., & Porter, B. A. (1999). Real-time spatial compound imaging in breast ultrasound: Technology and early clinical experience. *MedicaMundi, 43*(3), 35-43. http://www.healthcare.philips.com/main/about/News/Publications/MedicaMu ndi/v43399.wpd
- Estévez, L. G., Álvarez, I., Seguí, M. Á., Muñoz, M., Margelí, M., Miró, C., . . . Tusquets, I. (2010). Current perspectives of treatment of ductal carcinoma in situ. *Cancer Treatment Reviews*, *36*(7), 507-517. doi: 10.1016/j.ctrv.2010.03.007
- Friedewald, S. M., Rafferty, E. A., Rose, S. L., Durand, M. A., Plecha, D. M., Greenberg, J. S., . . . Conant, E. F. (2014). Breast cancer screening using tomosynthesis in combination with digital mammography. *JAMA - Journal of the American Medical Association, 311*(24), 2499-2507. doi: 10.1001/jama.2014.6095

- Garg, A. S., Rapelyea, J. A., Rechtman, L. R., Torrente, J., Bittner, R. B., Coffey, C. M., & Brem, R. F. (2011). Full-field digital mammographic interpretation with prior analog versus prior digitized analog mammography: Time for interpretation. *American Journal of Roentgenology, 196*(6), 1436-1438. doi: 10.2214/ajr.10.5430
- Gufler, H., Hernando Buitrago-Téllez, C., Madjar, H., Allmann, K. H., Uhl, M., & Rohr-Reyes, A. (2000). Ultrasound demonstration of mammographically detected microcalcifications. *Acta Radiologica*, *41*(3), 217-221.
- Guo, Y., Cheng, H. D., Tian, J., & Zhang, Y. (2009). A novel approach to speckle reduction in ultrasound imaging. *Ultrasound in Medicine and Biology*, 35(4), 628-640. doi: 10.1016/j.ultrasmedbio.2008.09.007
- Gwak, Y. J., Kim, H. J., Kwak, J. Y., Lee, S. K., Shin, K. M., Lee, H. J., ... Jung, J. H. (2011). Ultrasonographic detection and characterization of asymptomatic ductal carcinoma in situ with histopathologic correlation. *Acta Radiologica*, 52(4), 364-371. doi: 10.1258/ar.2011.100391
- Hacini, M., Hachouf, F., & Djemal, K. (2011). An adaptive total variation method for speckle reduction in medical ultrasound imaging. Paper presented at the 18th IEEE International Conference.
- Hillis, S. L. (2007). A comparison of denominator degrees of freedom methods for multiple observer ROC analysis. *Statistics in Medicine*, *26*(3), 596-619. doi: 10.1002/sim.2532
- Hillis, S. L., & Berbaum, K. S. (2004). Power estimation for the Dorfman-Berbaum-Metz method. Academic Radiology, 11(11), 1260-1273. doi: 10.1016/j.acra.2004.08.009
- Hillis, S. L., & Berbaum, K. S. (2005). Monte Carlo validation of the Dorfman-Berbaum-Metz method using normalized pseudovalues and less data-based model simplification. *Academic Radiology*, *12*(12), 1534-1541. doi: 10.1016/j.acra.2005.07.012
- Hillis, S. L., Berbaum, K. S., & Metz, C. E. (2008). Recent developments in the Dorfman-Berbaum-Metz procedure for multireader ROC study analysis. *Academic Radiology*, 15(5), 647-661. doi: 10.1016/j.acra.2007.12.015
- Hillis, S. L., Obuchowski, N. A., Schartz, K. M., & Berbaum, K. S. (2005). A comparison of the Dorfman-Berbaum-Metz and Obuchowski-Rockette methods for receiver operating characteristic (ROC) data. *Statistics in Medicine*, 24(10), 1579-1607. doi: 10.1002/sim.2024
- Hooley, R. J., Andrejeva, L., & Scoutt, L. M. (2011). Breast cancer screening and problem solving using mammography, ultrasound, and magnetic resonance imaging. *Ultrasound Quarterly*, 27(1), 23-47. doi: 10.1097/RUQ.0b013e31820e15ac
- Hosny, I. A., Eldin, L. A. S., & Elghawabi, H. S. (2011). Radiological evaluation of palpable breast masses during pregnancy and lactation. *Egyptian Journal of Radiology and Nuclear Medicine*, 42(2), 267-273. doi: 10.1016/j.ejrnm.2011.04.003
- Houssami, N., & Skaane, P. (2013). Overview of the evidence on digital breast tomosynthesis in breast cancer detection. *Breast, 22*(2), 101-108. doi: 10.1016/j.breast.2013.01.017
- Huber, S., Wagner, M., Medl, M., & Czembirek , H. (2002). Real-time spatial compound imaging in breast ultrasound. *Ultrasound in Medicine and Biology, 28*(2), 155-163.
- Jochelson, M. S., & Morris, E. A. (2011). An imaging approach to high-risk screening for breast cancer. *Seminars in Roentgenology, 46*(1), 68-75. doi: 10.1053/j.ro.2010.06.004
- Kaplan, S. S. (2001). Clinical utility of bilateral whole-breast US in the evaluation of women with dense breast tissue. *Radiology*, 221(3), 641-649. doi: 10.1148/radiol.2213010364

- Kee, F., Telford, A. M., Donaghy, P., & O'Doherty, A. (1992). Attitude or access: Reasons for not attending mammography in Northern Ireland. *European Journal of Cancer Prevention*, 1(4), 311-315.
- Kerlikowske, K., Ichikawa, L., Miglioretti, D. L., Buist, D. S. M., Vacek, P. M., Smith-Bindman, R., . . . Ballard-Barbash, R. (2007). Longitudinal measurement of clinical mammographic breast density to improve estimation of breast cancer risk. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute, 99*(5), 386-395. doi: 10.1093/jnci/djk066
- Kim, D. Y., Moon, W. K., Cho, N., Ko, E. S., Yang, S. K., Park, J. S., . . . Lee, E. H. (2007). MRI of the breast for the detection and assessment of the size of ductal carcinoma in situ. *Korean Journal of Radiology*, 8(1), 32-39.
- Kolb, T. M., Lichy, J., & Newhouse, J. H. (2002). Comparison of the performance of screening mammography, physical examination, and breast US and evaluation of factors that influence them: An analysis of 27,825 patient evaluations. *Radiology*, 225(1), 165-175. doi: doi:10.1148/radiol.2251011667
- Kornecki, A. (2011). Current status of breast ultrasound. *Canadian Association of Radiologists Journal, 62*(1), 31-40. doi: 10.1016/j.carj.2010.07.006
- Kremkau, F. (Producer). (2012). Buzzwords: Contemporary ultrasound technology and the future. *Sonoworld lectures*. Retrieved from http://sonoworld.com/Client/Lectures/LectureDetails.aspx?Id=769&Sequenc e=1
- Kriege, M., Brekelmans, C. T. M., Boetes, C., Besnard, P. E., Zonderland, H. M., Obdeijn, I. M., . . . Klijn, J. G. M. (2004). Efficacy of MRI and mammography for breast-cancer screening in women with a familial or genetic predisposition. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 351(5), 427-437. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa031759
- Kundel, H. L., & Nodine, C. F. (1983). A visual concept shapes image perception. *Radiology*, *146*(2), 363-368.
- Kwak, J. Y., Kim, E. K., You, J. K., & Oh, K. K. (2004). Variable breast conditions: Comparison of conventional and real-time compound ultrasonography. *Journal of Ultrasound in Medicine*, 23(1), 85-96.
- Le-Petross, H. T., & Shetty, M. K. (2011). Magnetic resonance imaging and breast ultrasonography as an adjunct to mammographic screening in high-risk patients. *Seminars in Ultrasound, CT and MRI, 32*(4), 266-272. doi: 10.1053/j.sult.2011.03.005
- Leconte, I., Feger, C., Galant, C., Berlière, M., Vande Berg, B., D'Hoore, W., & Maldague, B. (2003). Mammography and subsequent whole-breast sonography of nonpalpable breast cancers: The importance of radiologic breast density. *American Journal of Roentgenology, 180*(6), 1675-1679.
- Loizou, C., & Pattichis, C. (2008). *Despeckle filtering algorithms and software for ultrasound imaging* Retrieved from http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/xpl/seriesAvailBooks.jsp;jsessionid=pVnvV2JZpsly 45ZQbXLGqFh1tL74GhxqdycJ3wWWVqCLNTQsGmZs!1492140485?publis her=Morgan+%26+Claypool&series=3 doi:10.2200/S00116ED1V01Y200805ASE001
- Madjar, H. (2010). Role of breast ultrasound for the detection and differentiation of breast lesions. *Breast Care, 5*(2), 109-114. doi: 10.1159/000297775
- Malich, A., Marx, C., & Sauner, D. (2003). Assessment of conventional versus realtime spatial compound imaging in breast sonography: Preliminary results. *Journal of Clinical Ultrasound*, 31(1), 59-60. doi: 10.1002/jcu.10126
- McCormack, V. A., & dos Santos Silva, I. (2006). Breast density and parenchymal patterns as markers of breast cancer risk: A meta-analysis. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention, 15*(6), 1159-1169. doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-06-0034

Meenalosini, S., & Janet, J. (2012). Computer aided diagnosis of malignancy in mammograms. *European Journal of Scientific Research*, 72(3), 360-368.

- Mendelson, E. B. (2004). Problem-solving ultrasound. *Radiologic Clinics of North America, 42*(5), 909-918. doi: 10.1016/j.rcl.2004.06.015
- Mesurolle, B., Helou, T., El-Khoury, M., Edwardes, M., Sutton, E. J., & Kao, E. (2007). Tissue harmonic imaging, frequency compound imaging, and conventional imaging: Use and benefit in breast sonography. *Journal of Ultrasound in Medicine*, *26*(8), 1041-1051.
- Metz, C. E. (2008). ROC analysis in medical imaging: a tutorial review of the literature. *Radiological physics and technology, 1*(1), 2-12.
- Meuwly, J. Y., Thiran, J. P., & Gudinchet, F. (2003). Application of adaptive image processing technique to real-time spatial compound ultrasound imaging improves image quality. *Investigative Radiology*, 38(5), 257-262. doi: 10.1097/00004424-200305000-00003
- Milkowski, A., Li, Y., Becker, D., & Ishrak, S. O. (2003). *Speckle Reduction Imaging*. Austria: GE Medical Systems.
- Moon, W. K., Im, J. G., Koh, Y. H., Noh, D. Y., & Park, I. A. (2000). US of mammographically detected clustered microcalcifications. *Radiology*, *217*(3), 849-854.
- Moon, W. K., Myung, J. S., Lee, Y. J., Park, I. A., Noh, D. Y., & Im, J. G. (2002). US of ductal carcinoma in situ. *Radiographics*, 22(2), 269-281.
- Nagashima, T., Hashimoto, H., Oshida, K., Nakano, S., Tanabe, N., Nikaido, T., . . . Miyazaki, M. (2005). Ultrasound demonstration of mammographically detected microcalcifications in patients with ductal carcinoma in situ of the breast. *Breast Cancer, 12*(3), 216-220. doi: 10.2325/jbcs.12.216
- National Breast Cancer Centre. (2007). Synoptic breast imaging report. Retrieved from http://canceraustralia.gov.au/sites/default/files/publications/big-2-synoptic-breast-imaging-report_504af02c46210.pdf.
- National Quality Management Committee of BreastScreen Australia. (2008). BreastScreen Australia Quality Improvement Program. Retrieved from http://www.cancerscreening.gov.au/internet/screening/publishing.nsf/Content /br-accreditation/\$File/standards.pdf.
- NHS cancer screening programmes. (2011). Quality assurance guidelines for breast cancer screening radiology. Sheffield: NHS cancer screening programmes Retrieved from

http://www.cancerscreening.nhs.uk/breastscreen/publications/nhsbsp59.pdf.

- Nicolae, M., Moraru, L., & Onose, E. (2010). Comparative approach for speckle reduction in medical ultrasound images. *Romanian Journal Biophysics*, 20(1), 13-21.
- Parkin, D. M., & Fernández, L. M. G. (2006). Use of statistics to assess the global burden of breast cancer. *Breast Journal, 12*(SUPPL. 1), S70-S80. doi: 10.1111/j.1075-122X.2006.00205.x
- Philpotts, L. E. (2011). Comprehensive breast imaging 2010. *Seminars in Roentgenology, 46*(1), 7-17. doi: 10.1053/j.ro.2010.06.005
- Piccoli, C. W., & Forsberg, F. (2011). Advanced ultrasound techniques for breast imaging. *Seminars in Roentgenology, 46*(1), 60-67. doi: 10.1053/j.ro.2010.06.006
- Pinsky, P. F. (2012). Comparative effectiveness of digital versus film-screen mammography [3]. *Annals of Internal Medicine, 156*(3), 250.
- Pisano, E. D., Gatsonis, C., Hendrick, E., Yaffe, M., Baum, J. K., Acharyya, S., . . . Rebner, M. (2005). Diagnostic performance of digital versus film mammography for breast-cancer screening. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 353(17), 1773-1783. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa052911
- Pisano, E. D., Hendrick, R. E., Yaffe, M. J., Baum, J. K., Acharyya, S., Cormack, J. B., . . . Gatsonis, C. A. (2008). Diagnostic accuracy of digital versus film

mammography: Exploratory analysis of selected population subgroups in DMIST. *Radiology*, *246*(2), 376-383. doi: 10.1148/radiol.2461070200

- Powell, K. A., Obuchowski, N. A., Davros, W. J., & Chilcote, W. A. (1999). Quantitative analysis of breast parenchymal density: Correlation with women's age. *Academic Radiology*, *6*(12), 742-747. doi: 10.1016/s1076-6332(99)80472-3
- Powers, J., & Kremkau, F. (2011). Medical ultrasound systems. *Interface Focus, 1*(4), 477-489. doi: 10.1098/rsfs.2011.0027
- Rahbar, G., Sie, A. C., Hansen, G. C., Prince, J. S., Melany, M. L., Reynolds, H. E., . . . Bassett, L. W. (1999). Benign versus malignant solid breast masses: US differentiation. *Radiology*, 213(3), 889-894.
- Rawashdeh, M. A., Lee, W. B., Bourne, R. M., Ryan, E. A., Pietrzyk, M. W., Reed, W. M., . . . Brennan, P. C. (2013). Markers of good performance in mammography depend on number of annual readings. *Radiology*, 269(1), 61-67. doi: 10.1148/radiol.13122581
- Rosen, E. L., & Soo, M. S. (2001). Tissue harmonic imaging sonography of breast lesions improved margin analysis, conspicuity, and image quality compared to conventional ultrasound. *Clinical Imaging*, 25(6), 379-384. doi: 10.1016/s0899-7071(01)00335-7
- Rutter, D. R., Calnan, M., Vaile, M. S. B., Field, S., & Wade, K. A. (1992). Discomfort and pain during mammography: Description, prediction, and prevention. *British Medical Journal*, 305(6851), 443-445.
- Seo, B. K., Oh, Y. W., Kim, H. R., Kim, H. W., Kang, C. H., Lee, N. J., . . . Bae, J. W. (2002). Sonographic evaluation of breast nodules: Comparison of conventional, real-time compound, and pulse-inversion harmonic images. *Korean Journal of Radiology, 3*(1), 38-44.
- Skaane, P. (2009). Studies comparing screen-film mammography and full-field digital mammography in breast cancer screening: Updated review. *Acta Radiologica, 50*(1), 3-14. doi: 10.1080/02841850802563269
- Skaane, P., Bandos, A. I., Gullien, R., Eben, E. B., Ekseth, U., Haakenaasen, U., . . . Gur, D. (2013). Comparison of digital mammography alone and digital mammography plus tomosynthesis in a population-based screening program. *Radiology*, 267(1), 47-56. doi: 10.1148/radiol.12121373
- Smith, R. A., Cokkinides, V., & Brawley, O. W. (2012). Cancer screening in the United States, 2012: A review of current American Cancer Society guidelines and current issues in cancer screening. *CA Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, 62(2), 129-142. doi: 10.3322/caac.20143
- Stafford, J., & Whitman, G. (2011). Ultrasound physics and technology in breast imaging. *Ultrasound Clinics, 6*, 299-312.
- Stavros, A. T., Thickman, D., Rapp, C. L., Dennis, M. A., Parker, S. H., & Sisney, G. A. (1995). Solid breast nodules: Use of sonography to distinguish between benign and malignant lesions. *Radiology*, *196*(1), 123-134.
- Su, Y., Wang, H., Wang, Y., Guo, Y., Cheng, H., Zhang, Y., & Tian, J. (2010). Speckle reduction approach for breast ultrasound image and its application to breast cancer diagnosis. *European Journal of Radiology*, 75(1), e136e141. doi: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2009.10.001
- Szopinski, K. T., Pajk, A. M., Wysocki, M., Amy, D., Szopinska, M., & Jakubowski, W. (2003). Tissue harmonic imaging: Utility in breast sonography. *Journal of Ultrasound in Medicine*, 22(5), 479-487.
- Toshiba America Medical systems. (2009). Precision Imaging ultrasound software for Toshiba's Aplio XG provides unprecedented image clarity and resolution. Retrieved 2 December, 2011, from https://medical.toshiba.com/news/pressreleases/2009/07/13/465/
- Tseng, H. S., Wu, H. K., Chen, S. T., Kuo, S. J., Huang, Y. L., & Chen, D. R. (2012). Speckle reduction imaging of breast ultrasound does not improve the

diagnostic performance of morphology-based CAD System. *Journal of Clinical Ultrasound, 40*(1), 1-6. doi: 10.1002/jcu.20897

- Uematsu, T. (2013). The emerging role of breast tomosynthesis. *Breast Cancer, 20*(3), 204-212. doi: 10.1007/s12282-013-0456-4
- Ullom, J. S., Oelze, M., & Sanchez, J. R. (2010). Ultrasound speckle reduction using coded excitation, frequency compounding, and postprocessing despeckling filters. Paper presented at the 2010 IEEE International Ultrasonics Symposium,. http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/search/searchresult.jsp?newsearch=true&queryTe

xt=ultrasound%20speckle%20reduction%20using%20coded%20excitation, %20frequency%20compounding

- Ursin, G., Ma, H., Wu, A. H., Bernstein, L., Salane, M., Parisky, Y. R., ... Pike, M.
 C. (2003). Mammographic density and breast cancer in three ethnic groups.
 Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention, 12(4), 332-338.
- Vacek, P. M., & Geller, B. M. (2004). A prospective study of breast cancer risk using routine mammographic breast density measurements. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention*, 13(5), 715-722.
- Wallis, M. G., Moa, E., Zanca, F., Leifland, K., & Danielsson, M. (2012). Two-view and single-view tomosynthesis versus full-field digital mammography: Highresolution x-ray imaging observer study. *Radiology*, 262(3), 788-796. doi: 10.1148/radiol.11103514
- Weinstein, S. P., Conant, E. F., & Sehgal, C. (2006). Technical advances in breast ultrasound imaging. *Seminars in Ultrasound, CT and MRI, 27*(4), 273-283. doi: 10.1053/j.sult.2006.05.002
- Yang, W. T. (2011). Staging of breast cancer with ultrasound. *Seminars in Ultrasound, CT and MRI, 32*(4), 331-341. doi: 10.1053/j.sult.2011.02.008
- Yankaskas, B. C., Haneuse, S., Kapp, J. M., Kerlikowske, K., Geller, B., & Buist, D. S. M. (2010). Performance of first mammography examination in women younger than 40 years. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, *102*(10), 692-701. doi: 10.1093/jnci/djq090
- Yap, M. H., Edirisinghe, E., & Bez, H. (2010). Processed images in human perception: A case study in ultrasound breast imaging. *European Journal of Radiology*, 73(3), 682-687. doi: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2008.11.007
- Yazgan, C., Akata, D., Ozmen, M., & Karcaaltincaba, M. (2013). Precision imaging of focal liver lesions comparison with conventional sonography in terms of image quality. *Journal of Ultrasound in Medicine*, 32(8), 1405-1410. doi: 10.7863/ultra.32.8.1405
- Yeh, E. D. (2011). Breast magnetic resonance imaging: Current clinical indications. Obstetrics and Gynecology Clinics of North America, 38(1), 159-177. doi: 10.1016/j.ogc.2011.02.008
- Yoon, C., Kim, G. D., Yoo, Y., Song, T. K., & Chang, J. H. (2013). Frequency equalized compounding for effective speckle reduction in medical ultrasound imaging. *Biomedical Signal Processing and Control, 8*(6), 876-887. doi: 10.1016/j.bspc.2013.08.007
- Zanca, F., Van Óngeval, C., Claus, F., Jacobs, J., Oyen, R., & Bosmans, H. (2012). Comparison of visual grading and free-response ROC analyses for assessment of image-processing algorithms in digital mammography. *British Journal of Radiology, 85*(1020), 1233-1241. doi: 10.1259/bjr/22608279